#### **HPG** working paper

# Changing gender norms in displacement

### Venezuelans in Bogotá, Cúcuta and Pasto, Colombia

Kerrie Holloway, Alexander Alegría Lozada, Megan Daigle and Rocío Murad

August 2022









Readers are encouraged to reproduce material for their own publications, as long as they are not being sold commercially. ODI requests due acknowledgement and a copy of the publication. For online use, we ask readers to link to the original resource on the ODI website. The views presented in this paper are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent the views of ODI or our partners. This work is licensed under CC BY-NC-ND 4.o.

How to cite: Holloway, K., Alegría Lozada, A., Daigle, M. and Murad, R. (2022) Gender and displacement: Venezuelans in Bogotá, Cúcuta and Pasto, Colombia. HPG working paper. London: ODI (www.odi.org/en/publications/changing-gender-norms-in-displacement-venezuelans-inbogotá-cúcuta-and-pasto-colombia).

This PDF has been prepared in accordance with good practice on accessibility.

## Acknowledgements

The authors would first like to thank the people who shared their experiences with us as Venezuelans in Colombia. This report would also not have been possible without support and input from Mariana Calderón Jaramillo, Marta Royo, Lina Castaño and Paola Montenegro. Indispensable project management, editing and design support was provided by Laura Mertsching, Jane Lanigan, Hannah Bass, Sara Hussain and Emma Carter. Feedback came from Sorcha O'Callaghan, Simon Levine, Christy Lowe and several anonymous peer reviewers.

#### **About this publication**

The Humanitarian Policy Group (HPG)'s work is directed by our Integrated Programme (IP), a multi-year body of research spanning a range of issues, countries and emergencies, allowing us to examine critical issues facing humanitarian policy and practice and influence key debates in the sector. This paper is part of HPG's 'Inclusivity and invisibility in humanitarian action' IP. The authors would like to thank HPG's IP donors whose funding enables us to pursue the research agenda.

Profamilia's Research Directorate investigates, documents, surveys and analyses phenomena related to sexual and reproductive health in the national and international contexts, producing knowledge with the aim to improve the sexual and reproductive health and rights conditions of the country's inhabitants with a differentiated approach.

#### **About the authors**

Kerrie Holloway is a Senior Research Officer with HPG at ODI (@kerrie115).

Alexander Alegría Lozada is a Qualitative Research Analyst with Profamilia.

Megan Daigle is a Senior Research Fellow with HPG (@megandorothea).

**Rocío Murad** is a Research Coordinator with Profamilia (@RocioMurad).

## Contents

	Acknowledgements / 3		
	List	List of boxes and figures / 5	
	Acronyms / 6		
1	Introduction / 7		
	1.1	Objectives and methodology / 8	
	1.2	Challenges to the research / 10	
2	Migration, gender norms and the humanitarian response in Colombia: an overview / 11		
	2.1	Venezuelan–Colombian migration / 11	
	2.2	Gender norms and displacement / 13	
	2.3	Responding to Venezuelans in Colombia / 15	
3	Changes in gender roles and norms for Venezuelans in Colombia / 19		
	3.1	Relationships and family life / 20	
	3.2	Division of labour / 22	
	3.3	Gender-based violence / 26	
	3.4	Sexual and reproductive health and rights / 31	
4	Key challenges for gender-responsive humanitarian action for Venezuelans in Colombia / 37		
	4.1	Conventional understandings of gender in programming / 37	
	4.2	Overlapping, stretched and siloed coordination systems / 40	
	4.3	Low investment, high expectations / 42	
5	Conclusions and recommendations / 44		
	5.1	Recommendations for gender-responsive humanitarian action for Venezuelans in Colombia $/$ 45	
	Ref	erences / 48	

## List of boxes and figures

#### **Boxes**

**Box 1** Selection of research sites / 9

#### **Figures**

Figure 1 Venezuelan refugees and migrants in the region / 12

## Acronyms

**DANE** National Administrative Department of Statistics

**EPS** health-promoting entities

**FARC-EP** Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia-People's Army

**GBV** gender-based violence

**GIFMM** Interagency Group for Mixed Migration Flows

**HPG** Humanitarian Policy Group

**IASC** Inter-Agency Standing Committee

**ICBF** Colombian Institute of Family Welfare

**IDP** internally displaced person

**INGO** international non-governmental organisation

**IOM** International Organization for Migration

**IPPF** International Planned Parenthood Federation

**IPV** intimate partner violence

**IUD** intrauterine device

**IVE** voluntary interruption of pregnancy

**LGBTQI+** lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer/questioning and intersex

MISP Minimum Initial Service Package

**MSPS** Ministry of Health and Social Protection

**NGO** non-governmental organisation

**PEP** Special Stay Permit

**PPT** Temporary Protection Permit

**PSEA** protection from sexual exploitation and abuse

**R4V** Regional Inter-Agency Coordination Platform for Refugees and Migrants from Venezuela

**RMRP** Regional Refugee and Migrant Response Plan

**SEG** Gender Equity Secretariat at the Cúcuta Mayor's Office

SGSS General Social Security System in Health

**SISBÉN** Identification System of Potential Beneficiaries of Social Programmes

**SOGIESC** sexual orientations, gender identities/expressions and sex characteristics

**SRHR** sexual and reproductive health and rights

**STI** sexually transmitted infection

**UN** United Nations

**UNHCR** UN Refugee Agency

### 1 Introduction

The economic downturn that plunged Venezuela into recession in 2015 has resulted in a mass out-migration of six million people, with many – more than 1.8 million as of January 2022 – settling in neighbouring Colombia (R4V, 2022).¹ How migration and displacement have affected the gender norms, roles and power relations of those on the move has been little researched and left largely unaddressed in a humanitarian response that has grown in size and scale since 2018. As discussed throughout this working paper, some of these changes – such as women taking on more paid work, household chores being shared more equitably and families choosing to have fewer children – have pragmatic roots and are grounded as much in the economic downturn in Venezuela as in the displacement to Colombia. Other changes, such as how gender-based violence (GBV) is addressed or how Venezuelans feel about expressing their sexuality or using contraception, are a more direct consequence of losing the familial and social networks that existed in Venezuela, which protected some from GBV but endangered others whose families did not agree with their diverse sexual orientations, gender identities/expressions and sex characteristics (SOGIESC). Whether the changes in roles and responsibilities detailed in this paper will result in more permanent gender norm change, however, remains to be seen.

While these changes are occurring across the Venezuelan population in Colombia, the humanitarian system continues to hold conventional understandings of gender, focusing on women while largely ignoring people with diverse SOGIESC and men, and without understanding the diversity of women and their intersectional experiences. Gender has been included as a cross-cutting priority in the Regional Refugee and Migrant Response Plan (RMRP) for several years, but whether and to what extent the dynamics around shifting gender norms are being considered in the response is less clear. Gender programming – in this crisis specifically, but in all humanitarian responses more generally – remains dominated by protection concerns, particularly around GBV, and sexual health concerns, such as contraception. Other issues, such as livelihoods, are much less likely to be seen through a gender lens that does not resort to stereotypes of gendered work (Holloway et al., 2019).

This number does not include pendular migrants, who comprise a similar number (1.87 million); Colombian returnees or retornados (almost one million); or Venezuelans in transit (more than 200,000) (R4V, 2021). Pendular migration is temporary and usually repeated movement between two countries. In the Venezuelan–Colombian context, a 'pendular migrant' is one who resides in Venezuela and travels to Colombia regularly to access goods and basic services, health, education or temporary employment, but stays no longer than 30 days at a time (GIFMM and R4V, 2021c). UNHCR (2019b) estimates that 45,000 Venezuelans cross the border every day as pendular migrants.

#### 1.1 Objectives and methodology

In this context, this research explores how gender norms, roles and relations have changed during and after migration from Venezuela to Colombia, as well as other gendered impacts of migration, especially as they relate to GBV and sexual and reproductive health and rights (SRHR), and what these changes mean for the humanitarian response. The focus on gender norms and roles is critical to understanding how to improve gender programming, since it speaks directly to how people are affected by crisis in every area of life. To date, there is little research analysing how gender roles change in crises (ibid.). This research, undertaken collaboratively by the Humanitarian Policy Group (HPG) and Profamilia, seeks to help fill this gap. It is one of three case studies in a three-year project on how gender norms change in displacement.<sup>2</sup> A qualitative research methodology was employed to answer the following research questions:

- How have gendered norms, roles and power relations changed during and after displacement?
- How has existing knowledge on gender issues informed design of the current refugee response?
- What are the implications for humanitarian agencies of observed changes in gender roles, norms and power relations?

In particular, this case study examines specific experiences of the Venezuelan population in Colombia in terms of changes in family relationships, gendered division of labour, GBV and SRHR.

Semi-structured interviews and focus group discussions were conducted in July and August 2021 with Venezuelans of different ages and genders in three Colombian cities: Bogotá, Cúcuta and Pasto (see Box 1). The interviews allowed for the reconstruction of individual experiences and trajectories of people with different migration profiles, while the focus groups provided a space for discussion that allowed for contrasting and deepening people's collective perceptions of the transformations in gender roles and relations during the processes of migration and displacement. Sixty interviews and 30 focus groups were conducted among the three cities (20 and 10 in each), split equally between genders and five age groups (14–17, 18–28, 29–35, 36–60, 60+), for a total of 206 participants. Focus groups also adhered to these age divisions, with no focus groups of mixed genders or age groups. Five participants had diverse SOGIESC.

To access participants, the research team relied on Venezuelan users of Profamilia's clinics who gave their permission to be contacted. In addition, for the focus groups, support was sought from migrant organisations and international cooperation agencies that had been previous allies of Profamilia and were located in these territories.

The overall research project is part of HPG's Integrated Programme (HPG, 2019). The other two case studies explore gender norm changes in returnees to the newly merged districts of Pakistan (Levine, 2020) and South Sudanese refugees in northern Uganda (forthcoming).

#### **Box 1** Selection of research sites

The three cities selected offer perspectives of different migratory patterns. **Bogotá,** the capital of Colombia and the country's largest job market, is a major destination for Venezuelans seeking to stay in the country indefinitely – representative of a permanent migratory pattern (Mixed Migration Centre, 2020). As of August 2021, it hosted more than 390,000 Venezuelan migrants and refugees – more than 20% of the Venezuelan population in the country (Migración Colombia, 2021). Venezuelans have largely settled in the centre of the city and neighbouring municipalities of the metropolitan area, predominantly in areas of high population density. This has led to increased informality in the labour market and heightened demand on social services (Jerena Montiel, 2021).

On the border with Venezuela, **Cúcuta** is a key city for people who enter and leave Colombia repeatedly and consistently in a pendular migratory pattern, as well as Venezuelans who have settled more permanently (Mojica Acevedo et al., 2020). As of August 2021, it hosted the third-largest population of Venezuelans – almost 100,000 settled Venezuelans – surpassed only by Medellín and Bogotá (Migración Colombia, 2021). In Cúcuta, Venezuelans tend to settle in peripheral areas with little access to basic public services. They face precarious housing conditions and limited access to drinking water, hygiene products and other goods (GIFMM and R4V, 2021b).

Finally, **Pasto**, on the border with Ecuador, hosts Venezuelans travelling to other countries in South America, representing a transitory migration pattern. Since 2018, an increasing number of Venezuelans have stopped temporarily in Pasto, prior to crossing the border and continuing their journey to other South American countries. This population tends to be young, male and with irregular or undocumented status, who stay in temporary shelters or in public spaces (Paz Noguera et al., 2021). It was estimated that, in 2021, 162,000 Venezuelans would have passed through Colombia on foot, known as *caminantes* or walkers (ACAPS, 2021).

#### 1.2 Challenges to the research

While this research has attempted to include equal representation regarding geography, migration type, gender and age, the small sample size (60 interviews and 30 focus groups over three locations) and the qualitative methods inevitably mean that this study is not representative of the Venezuelan population in Colombia as a whole. Some of the interviewees and focus group participants already had contact with Profamilia, while others were recruited via referrals and word-of-mouth. Nevertheless, the voices of the most marginalised – who had not yet been able to access services – are unfortunately missing.

Other challenges stemmed from the global Covid-19 pandemic and security concerns around the popular protest movement against tax hikes, increasing inequalities further exacerbated by Covid-19 and police brutality that began in late April 2021 (ICG, 2021). The research team in Colombia was unable to travel outside of Bogotá as planned, due to restrictions that were in place at the time. Instead, the collection of information in Pasto and Cúcuta was supported by two sociologists residing in these municipalities.

# 2 Migration, gender norms and the humanitarian response in Colombia: an overview

#### 2.1 Venezuelan-Colombian migration

Venezuela was once among the richest countries in Latin America, with the largest oil reserve in the world and where oil accounted for roughly 95% of all export earnings. A sharp decline in oil prices and mismanagement led to economic collapse in 2014 and subsequent political crisis; since then, Venezuela has faced one of the largest humanitarian crises in the world. There have been severe shortages of food and medicine throughout the country, widespread power cuts and a lack of running water. Security is also an issue, with Venezuela ranked the lowest in the world in Gallup's 2017 Law and Order Index of how secure people feel: only 14% of the population had confidence in the local police and only 12% felt safe walking alone at night (Ray, 2017). Hyperinflation is rampant, with a new one million-bolivar banknote introduced in March 2021 worth only \$0.52 (Reuters, 2021). Since then, the government has revalued the bolivar at a rate of 1,000,000 to 1 and has adopted the US dollar as the country's unofficial currency (Yapur, 2022).

Since 2014, the situation has steadily deteriorated (ACAPS, 2021). Women are particularly hard hit, having 'historically been one of the main beneficiaries of economic and social government programs in Venezuela that aim to fight poverty and promote social inclusion' (Chavez, 2020). Maternal mortality rates have increased from 69 per 100,000 in 2013 to 125 per 100,000 in 2017 – the most recent figure available – and infant mortality has also increased by at least 30% since the start of the crisis (Murfet and Baron, 2020; Van Praag and Arnson, 2020). Covid-19 has exacerbated, and been exacerbated by, these conditions: strict quarantine measures have been aggressively enforced to the detriment of those who need to leave their homes for food, fuel and work, while handwashing is difficult without running water and soap, making contagion hard to contain. Meanwhile, there are only 80 intensive care beds throughout the entire country (Van Praag and Arnson, 2020).

Many Venezuelans have coped with the humanitarian crisis in their country by migrating. Since 2014, more than six million people have left Venezuela, mostly to countries in Latin America and the Caribbean (R4V, 2022; see Figure 1). Covid-19 slightly slowed this pace of immigration, with land borders closed and many returning to Venezuela due to challenging conditions in Colombia, as lockdowns prevented many from finding work (Van Praag and Arnson, 2020). As of August 2021, Colombia was host to more than 1.8 million Venezuelans, of whom only 345,000 (or 19%) held regular migration status. The majority were in the process of regularising their status through the Temporary Statute for the Protection of Venezuelan Migrants (see Sub-section 2.3.1), with 315,000 (or 17.5%) with irregular status (Migración Colombia, 2021).

Figure 1 Venezuelan refugees and migrants in the region



Source: Adapted from R4V (2022)

The Venezuelan crisis has reversed historical migratory flows, which saw Colombians displaced to Venezuela to escape internal armed conflict, and has resulted in almost one million Colombian returnees, or *retornados* – displaced Colombians who had been living in Venezuela – who then moved back to their home country (R4V, 2021). The complexity of migration between Venezuela and Colombia over recent decades means that current migration has reunited previously separated families. Many Colombians who fled armed conflict and settled in Venezuela had started families with Venezuelans. Now, these blended families are returning to the other side of the border, with one (or more) members as *retornados*, or returnees, and the others as migrants.

Thus, Venezuelan migration has been classified as 'mixed migration', since it includes primarily economic migrants but also migrants returning to their country of origin (30%) and, in smaller proportions, recognised refugees (World Bank, 2018). Although some Venezuelans have chosen not to pursue asylum claims or see themselves as refugees because they plan to return to Venezuela (see Miller and Panayotatos, 2019; Collins and Daly, 2020), others have not applied for asylum because they did not know they could or due to barriers to the labour market that exist for asylum seekers in Colombia (Mixed Migration Centre, 2021). Colombia has also not distinguished between 'refugee' and 'migrant' for Venezuelans, choosing instead to give Venezuelans temporary protection status (Selee and Bolter, 2022). Still, the United Nations Refugee Agency (UNHCR) notes that while most countries are not using the refugee distinction for Venezuelan migrants, under the 1951 Convention/1967 Protocol and the 1984 Cartagena Declaration on Refugees, almost all migrants from Venezuela qualify for international protection (UNHCR, 2019a).<sup>3</sup>

#### 2.2 Gender norms and displacement

Gender norms in Venezuela and Colombia tend to follow a framework known as *machismo*,4 where *machista* attitudes manifest in a broadly paternalistic society with clearly delineated and restrictive gender norms. According to this model, men are understood to be the primary breadwinners, controlling resources and making decisions for the family, whereas women are the primary caregivers with limited control over resources or decisions (Murfet and Baron, 2020). These *machista* attitudes were described by several interviewees in terms of power dynamics – 'an abuse of power, so to speak', according to one interviewee. Another man explained:

Never in my life have I seen a complaint ... from a man against a woman, because it's always the man who mistreats. He's always the one who makes himself feel that he has more power than the woman.

<sup>3</sup> Since 2019, UNHCR has referred to Venezuelans who have left their country due to deteriorating conditions but have not applied for asylum in the country they are currently living in as 'Venezuelans displaced abroad', to ensure that those who need international protection are counted. Those who have applied for asylum are considered refugees (UNHCR, 2019a).

<sup>4</sup> According to López Castañeda and Myrttinen (2014: 8), "machismo" often refers to a form of masculinity that embraces and celebrates heterosexual male privilege ... [and] is often linked to the readiness to use violence to defend one's masculine honour, to being the sole breadwinner, being "hard", being muscular, being sexually virile and also at times to engaging in heavy drinking'.

Similarly, a woman blamed machismo on the fact that 'the man was the one in charge, the man had more power than the woman'.

That the crisis in Venezuela and subsequent migration to other countries has highly gendered dynamics is inarguable (Collins and Daly, 2020; Murfet and Baron, 2020). Interviews undertaken for this study highlight how migration has affected gender norms and roles in several ways. The economic crisis in Venezuela and the daily realities of migrant life in Colombia recast the typical spheres of influence of men and women. No longer could women afford to stay home, regardless of their own preference, as they also needed to work to support their families and make ends meet. While many women already worked outside of the home prior to the current crisis, staying home was an idealised norm that many saw as aspirational – but that the economic collapse rendered impossible in practice.

Decisions on who would migrate and when often split families, with men usually the first to leave, seeking employment opportunities and sending money back to Venezuela to support their families. This temporarily separated families, and more permanently separated men from their extended networks back in Venezuela. By 2018, a larger proportion of Venezuelan women and children began to leave their country, often on foot as *caminantes*, without documents, without financial resources and in greater need of assistance. Most *caminantes* enter Colombia via informal routes and unofficial border crossings, known as *trochas*, because they lack documentation to enter Colombia legally. Here, Venezuelans are at risk of exploitation, extortion, human trafficking and physical and sexual violence – risks that are significantly heightened for women, girls and those with diverse SOGIESC (Zulver and Idler, 2020; ACAPS, 2021). During the Covid-19 pandemic, the use of these *trochas* increased when Colombia shut the official border crossing with Venezuela for more than a year (Collins, 2021). The tightening of migration control policies at borders can encourage human trafficking and the emergence of criminal organisations that profit from facilitating irregular transportation between the two countries, further increasing gendered risks (Abuelafia, 2020).

These risks do not disappear when the migration journey ends. Many Venezuelans turn to transactional sex as a coping strategy, or take employment where sexual favours are expected, whether in domestic servitude, bars – 'known entry points for trafficking networks' – or massage parlours (Murfet and Baron, 2020: 19). In interviews for this study, transactional sex was seen as a pragmatic means of accessing money or other needed resources, especially for Venezuelan women and people with diverse SOGIESC. For some, this took the form of consensual sex work, while others reported experiences (their own or others') of sexual exploitation or coercion of various kinds (see also Zulver and Idler, 2020). They have to', asserted a woman in Cúcuta, 'because their children are dying of hunger or because of the family's needs in Venezuela.

In Colombia, sex work is illegal outside specific tolerance zones, and sex workers enjoy few legal protections. Abuse of sex workers by police or others is common, and laws against vagrancy, public disorder and loitering are often enacted against them (see Congreso de Colombia, 2000: articles 213–219). The practice of transactional sex, either formally or informally, among Venezuelans is likely to increase with the uncertainty and restrictions on other forms of informal work brought about by Covid-19 (Jacobson et al., 2020).

Unfortunately, this is almost obligatory for some.' Similarly, as one United Nations (UN) worker explained:

There's a saying and I guess it's true that just having something to eat is a challenge – the need that Venezuelan[s] had to start doing sex work. Some of them were nurses or teachers, and what triggered their sex work was the situation in Venezuela and then into Colombia.

This observation mirrors those found in other studies. Kalyanpur (2019: 5, 11) notes that

unemployment and restricted access to livelihoods in the metro area [Cúcuta] have led to a flourishing transactional sex economy' and 'a high proportion of women and girls, including transgender women, are engaging in some form of transactional sex as a survival mechanism.

Once in Colombia, the needs of Venezuelans remain gender specific. According to the December 2020 Joint Needs Assessment, 28% of households included at least one pregnant and/or lactating woman, and women-headed households (which made up 69% of households surveyed) were 'more likely to engage in emergency survival strategies and eat, on average, less than other households' (GIFMM and R4V, 2021a: 3). Moreover, almost one in four surveyed indicated that a household member had needed SRHR services in the previous 30 days; yet 35% of households in need of contraceptive services were unable to access them (GIFMM and R4V, 2021a).

#### 2.3 Responding to Venezuelans in Colombia

Although the scale of migration between Venezuela and Colombia is immense, most formal support for Venezuelans comes from the Colombian government through national and local policies and programmes. As detailed in Chapter 4, the international humanitarian response – which supports and fills the gaps in those structures – remains limited in scope, complex in terms of coordination and chronically underfunded.

#### 2.3.1 The state response

In Colombia, Venezuelan migration is occurring in the context of a precarious peace agreement between the Government of Colombia and the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia–People's Army (FARC–EP), following decades of armed conflict and violence that resulted in high levels of internal displacement (Steele, 2017). Since then, violence has continued, with non-state armed groups moving into the spaces vacated by the FARC-EP following the peace agreement and fighting to control illicit activities (NRC, 2021). At the end of 2020, the Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC, 2021) estimated that there were just under five million internally displaced persons (IDPs) in Colombia. These IDPs, like Venezuelans in Colombia, have higher rates of poverty and unemployment. When they do find work, it tends to be in the informal sector, with low pay and without access to social protection systems that rely on contributory coverage, such as more comprehensive healthcare and social security (Ham et al., 2022). The gendered effects of the conflict on these IDPs have also been stark, including

widespread GBV, reproductive violence<sup>6</sup> and – most pertinent for this study – significant but notably mixed shifts in gendered norms and roles (Céspedes-Baez, 2016; Beltrán and Creely, 2018; Biroli and Caminotti, 2020; Centro de Derechos Reproductivos, 2020; Rubiano-Matulevich, 2021).

Colombia has employed a multi-pronged response to Venezuelan arrivals, offering them special permits to help regularise their status as well as taking steps to promote their access to healthcare, education, protection, economic integration, security and social cohesion. From 2017, Venezuelans were able to apply for the Special Stay Permit (PEP), which was valid for two years before needing renewal. With the PEP, Venezuelans had regular status with a pathway to residency, the right to work, and the right to access basic services like education and subsidised healthcare (Ham et al., 2022).

In March 2021, given that more than half of displaced Venezuelans were in an irregular situation, Colombia adopted the Temporary Statute for the Protection of Venezuelan Migrants, which gave Venezuelans who entered the country prior to 31 January 2021 the ability to apply for a Temporary Protection Permit (PPT). Unlike the PEP, the PPT is valid for 10 years, after which time they will be able to acquire a resident visa. With regular status, Venezuelans can access the formal labour market, education and healthcare, as well as Colombia's social protection system (ibid.).

Although Colombia has offered several pathways for Venezuelans to regularise their status, not everyone has been able to take advantage of these programmes. *The Migration Pulse Survey of Venezuelans in Colombia*, conducted by the National Administrative Department of Statistics (DANE) between July and August 2021, showed that only 28% of respondents had the PEP, with men more likely to have obtained it than women (31% to 25%, respectively). In terms of the PPT, 67% of respondents had knowledge of the scheme, with women slightly more likely than men to know about it, while 89% said that they either had applied for it or would do so in the future, with no gender differentiation (DANE, 2021).

Having a permit legalising their stay is not the only obstacle to entering the formal labour market. Many Venezuelans also struggle to have their educational documents and qualifications recognised in Colombia. The process is lengthy and, while waiting, most resort to the informal economy to cover expenses. As a man in Cúcuta related:

When I arrived here, it was not easy to legalise my study papers. It was a process that took about a year ... before that, I worked in everything. Just imagine that I even went to plant coffee, things that I had never done in my life.

All Venezuelans, regardless of migratory status, can benefit from accessing basic services, such as education (though not higher education) and emergency healthcare. Those with regularised status can

Reproductive violence is 'the practices that directly or indirectly compromise and violate reproductive autonomy, which is understood as the ability of individuals to decide if and when to have children and to access sexual and reproductive health services' (Centro de Derechos Reproductivos, 2020: 13).

also access the national health insurance scheme – the General Social Security System in Health (SGSS) – by registering with 'health-promoting entities', known as EPS, and either paying contributions from their salaries if in formal employment or by enrolling in the Identification System of Potential Beneficiaries of Social Programmes (SISBÉN) to join the subsidised scheme (Profamilia and USAID, 2020).

Irregular status is still the biggest barrier to accessing non-emergency healthcare, including SRHR, but many Venezuelans have also reported 'feeling overwhelmed by bureaucracy and administrative procedures with the enrollment process' for SGSS to the point where they do not pursue it (ibid.: 38). According to the recent DANE survey, only 33% of Venezuelans are affiliated with the Colombian health system. Among the 67% who are not affiliated, 43% do not know how to become affiliated, 26% cannot access subsidised healthcare, 11% do not have formal employment or are unemployed, and 2% said affiliation was too expensive (DANE, 2021). There were no significant variations between men and women in this survey data.

Venezuelans have not typically received monetary social assistance, even if they are enrolled in the SISBÉN, because budgetary constraints have prevented new programme enrolment in recent years (Ham et al., 2022). In a recent study of low-income neighbourhoods in Bogotá and Cúcuta, only 48% of Venezuelans were reported to have received cash or in-kind assistance in the preceding year (compared to 76% of IDPs and 62% of households in the host community). Venezuelans were equally likely to receive in-kind assistance or cash, whereas Colombians receiving transfers were far more likely to receive cash. The majority of assistance came from the Colombian government, though Venezuelans who received assistance were slightly more likely to report assistance from non-governmental sources (8%) than Colombian host communities and IDPs (2% and 3%, respectively) (ibid.).

Almost all Venezuelans who had received cash assistance from the Colombian government did so under social protection schemes initiated because of the Covid-19 pandemic rather than under long-standing programmes (ibid.). The largest Covid social protection scheme, *Ingreso Solidario*, was designed to reach vulnerable households regardless of nationality, although Venezuelans had to have regular migration status and be registered in the SISBÉN in order to be considered. Overall, 40,000 Venezuelan households received this assistance, accounting for 2% of all *Ingreso Solidario* recipients (IPC-IG et al., 2021).

#### 2.3.2 The international response

The crisis in Venezuela has generated humanitarian impacts and crises in neighbouring countries, with many Venezuelans unable to access work, adequate shelter, non-emergency healthcare, sufficient food and clean water, yet it has received little attention from the international community. Only since December 2018 have the UNHCR and the International Organization for Migration (IOM) launched their first joint initiative, the Regional Inter-Agency Coordination Platform for Refugees and Migrants from Venezuela (R4V), along with the Regional Refugee and Migrant Response Plan (RMRP) in Venezuela. As of the end of 2021, R4V comprised 192 organisations and seeks to balance immediate humanitarian and protection needs with longer-term development and peace needs and to complement and strengthen

national and regional government responses. Yet, scale and underfunding remain critical issues, particularly as only a small proportion of this funding goes to gender-based programming. The crisis was described in 2019 as 'the largest and most underfunded in modern history' (Bahar and Dooley, 2019: n.p.). The 2021 RMRP was only 45% funded (UN OCHA, 2021).

Under the R4V, sector groups operate at the regional and national/sub-regional levels, a number of which speak to the themes emerging from this research. The protection sector focuses on child protection, GBV and human trafficking and smuggling, and the health sector has identified care for GBV survivors and SRHR as two of its priority areas (R4V, 2021). There is also a thematic focal point on gender (ibid.). In the 2021 RMRP, gender and age disaggregation was included throughout response planning 'to better visualize the gender dimension of the response for refugees and migrants from Venezuela', while the 2022 RMRP saw the addition of disability (R4V, 2020: 22; R4V, 2021). A regional Community of Practice on Protection from Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (PSEA) was established in 2021 to support national/sub-regional platforms (R4V, 2021).

Colombia's national coordination platform, the Interagency Group for Mixed Migration Flows (GIFMM), is under the RMRP. As of October 2021, GIFMM comprised 77 members nationally (GIFMM and R4V, 2021e). Like the R4V, there are also sector groups under the GIFMM, including a GBV sub-sector, gender focal points and a PSEA taskforce.

Colombia also has a Humanitarian Country Team (HCT) for the internal conflict and natural hazard-related disasters, which works in a close coordination, or 'back-to-back', system with the GIFMM. Moreover, some international non-governmental organisations (INGOs) were already working in Colombia with IDPs and on peace-building and natural hazard-related disasters prior to the arrival of the Venezuelan migrants. National and local non-governmental organisations (NGOs), including the Colombian Red Cross, began working with Venezuelans much earlier, at the start of the crisis. INGOs specifically seeking to support this migration, however, did not come in large numbers until 2018–2019, four years after the start of the Venezuelan crisis and concurrently with various UN agencies and the creation of the R4V.

## 3 Changes in gender roles and norms for Venezuelans in Colombia

The *machista* heteronormative norms that position men as the productive partners and women as the reproductive partners persisted following migration from Venezuela to Colombia for most interviewees – as was to be expected since these norms exist to varying degrees throughout Latin America. For example, a woman in Bogotá said that 'the woman is the one who is in the house, who obeys, who has the children ... The man is the one who goes out to work and makes money.' Likewise, a man in Cúcuta noted that 'the man works in the street, and she takes care of the children. That's how I see it. She's a woman of the home.'

Yet, in many interviews, there were signs that these norms were shifting due to the economic crisis and subsequent displacement. A man in a focus group in Cúcuta explained:

For the most part, in Venezuela years ago, the man almost always worked, that is, men were more hardworking than the women ... nowadays, not only in Venezuela but in all parts of the world, couples have to work, both of them, to have more stability.

Similarly, a woman in Bogotá stated that:

Right now, women work like men ... right now people are looking for a way to survive. If a woman has to clean a street like a man, she does it, just like a man.

Both men and women were consistently described by interviewees as 'fighters' and 'warriors' because of the struggles Venezuelans in Colombia are currently undergoing.

Beyond norm change due to their own evolving situation, Venezuelan men and women are also exposed to different gender norms in Colombia. Several interviewees saw Colombian society as less *machista* than Venezuelan society and pointed towards the greater independence of Colombian women compared to Venezuelan women. Some described Colombian women as more likely to work outside of the home than Venezuelan women, and to take on jobs that they had traditionally associated with men, such as bus drivers, mechanics and bricklayers. Another observed that women had more high-profile roles in Colombia, whereas in Venezuela they would have been secretaries. By contrast, others – predominantly men, but a few women – felt Colombian culture was more patriarchal and *machista* than Venezuelan culture. Respondents spoke of their perceptions that Colombian men refused to help around the house or do anything that was considered 'women's work' – reflections that could indicate previous *machista* norms are slowly disappearing due to new experiences in displacement.

Yet, despite some examples of shifting gender norms and exposure to different norms in displacement, these variations were relatively minor and appeared not to have transformed overall entrenched

attitudes. It is unclear as to whether any changes in roles and responsibilities, which are explored further below, are a temporary and pragmatic adaptation to new circumstances, or whether they would remain if economic conditions improved.

#### 3.1 Relationships and family life

One of the biggest effects of migration is the rupturing of family networks and structures that existed in Venezuela. Many interviewees remarked that what characterised Venezuelan men who migrated was the family that they left behind. As a man in Pasto explained, Venezuelan men migrated 'to give his family a better quality of life, leaving them in Venezuela and then, God willing, bringing them [to Colombia]'. Similarly, a woman stated that 'Venezuelan men are workers ... that is why they are here. Many have come here alone to move forward, to be able to bring their families with them.' One UN worker who understood some of these dynamics explained:

Of course, you have what usually happens: the changing of gender roles. Men, who used to provide for their families in a very patriarchal society like ours in Colombia, now had a different role. This was very frustrating for men. They didn't have any work.

In 2020, men were twice as likely to move to Colombia for work than women, whereas women were more likely to migrate for family unity (DANE and Ladysmith, 2021).

A few interviewees described the reverse pattern: women and children migrating first, and then their husbands and fathers following, particularly when the woman had family already in Colombia. As one man explained:

My wife is Colombian. We met in Venezuela ... she came first [to Colombia], and then I came. She came with the child in 2016 and then I came in 2017, while I was sorting out my papers to come legally, because as you know, we're not married.

These trends are echoed in the recent DANE survey, which shows that for couples who do not travel together, the man migrates first three out of every four times (DANE, 2021).

Either option – whether the man migrates first or the woman – resulted in women being left alone with the children, either in Venezuela or Colombia, because the gender norm of women as caretakers remained undisturbed. As several interviewees put it, these women had to be both father and mother to their children. As a woman in Bogotá explained:

There are women who are alone, at least I came here alone ... You know Venezuelan women. At some point, they've had to go it alone, and be resilient too. They adapt to any situation.

When families are reunited in Colombia, they often have little time to spend as a family because of the long hours they must work to survive. One woman shared how her friend's husband was like a 'ghost' because 'he does not share [his life] with his children. He does not share it with his wife. He spends the whole day on the street [working].'

Family separation is often more extensive, in time and scope, and may not result in reunification. Many interviewees mentioned family members they left behind – grandparents, parents, siblings, children – when they migrated to Colombia. Several men spoke of children who remained in Venezuela with their mothers. In these situations, the men's familial role had been reduced to sending money back from Colombia every month to support their children. Because of the circumstances of migration, these men have been cast solely as the productive parent, reinforcing rather than challenging conventional gender norms.

#### 3.1.1 Changes in family size

For women, smaller family sizes may indicate that some conventional norms are shifting, as women take on both reproductive and productive roles. When asked whether migration had affected their decision regarding how many children they wanted to have, two in three respondents answered that they now wanted fewer children than before: 'I wanted to have six, now I don't even want one', stated one man in Bogotá. The most common reason mentioned for wanting fewer children was participants' own uncertain migrant status, legally, economically and even culturally. A common motivation for this shift for both men and women was expressed by a woman in Pasto:

Migration has changed my desire to have more children, because previously I had wanted to have three, four children. I have two. I don't want to have any more because I am not in my country, I don't have my own home where my children can grow up ... and because of the economic, health and food situation.

One clear example of this shift came from a woman in Cúcuta who had four daughters, two of whom stayed in Venezuela while two migrated to Colombia. Of the two in Venezuela, one had eight children and the other three. Of the two in Colombia, one had two and the other had none, since, as she said, they do not have a house or the means to support them. Although the economic situation in Venezuela is also poor, her daughters there had maintained large families. This may be indicative of cultural norms around large families that existed in Latin America prior to the crisis – in large part due to patriotic narratives and social protection programmes supporting mothers and women who stayed home, even if these are no longer available (see Elfenbein, 2019) – persisting in Venezuela but eroding in Colombia. Otherwise, this may indicate women in Colombia having better access to contraception than women in Venezuela, which allows them to control their family size more easily. It may also reflect larger trends across Latin American countries of declining fertility rates. From 2000 to 2020, Venezuela's fertility rate dropped from 2.83 to 2.26 per woman in the course of her lifetime, whereas in Colombia it went from 2.56 to 1.94 (Index Mundi, n.d.a; n.d.b). As a woman in Bogotá stated, 'Now, with this situation, you can't afford to have three, four, five children'.

Whereas in Venezuela having three children is considered only a few, in Colombia, three children are considered many; yet only in one focus group did participants make the link between seeing Colombians' smaller family sizes after migration and this shift in desired family size. According to a man in Bogotá:

Here women have taken a lot of care to plan, because there [in Venezuela] women had like five, six, seven children, while here women are setting an example for Venezuelan women. They have only one well-planned child.

In another focus group when the comparison with Colombians was mentioned, it was in reference to the worse economic situation of Venezuelans: 'If it's that difficult for a native of this country, to raise one, raise two, just imagine what it's like for a migrant'. While displacement is just one of many key factors likely at play here – including demographic trends, different norms in Colombia and increased poverty – these strands are difficult, if not impossible, to disentangle.

By contrast, a small minority of respondents – less than one in 12 – felt they were more likely to have children after migrating than before. One focus group in Cúcuta remarked that in Colombia, they could now have children because conditions were better than in Venezuela: there was more food and the children would have a better future. Another group in Bogotá made the same argument, saying at least in Colombia you could buy nappies. Another interviewee stated that migrating to Colombia had increased his opportunities for raising a family. As a gay man with HIV, he had been told in Venezuela that he could not have children. However, in Colombia he was told he could have a child with treatment, or he could adopt. In his words: 'That changed my perspective on being a father.'

This role of migration in conditioning the reproductive choices – and thereby visions of family life, parenthood and gender norms – of Venezuelans is a little-mentioned consequence of displacement that directly impacts their sense of autonomy. Quite a lot of literature focuses on the large number of pregnant Venezuelan women who migrate, either permanently or temporarily, for pre- and postnatal care in Colombia, often due to unplanned pregnancies and a lack of SRHR in Venezuela (Kalyanpur, 2019; Martinez, 2019; Murfet and Baron, 2020). However, there is less dealing with the consequences of migration on those who have chosen – or who feel they have to choose – to limit the size of their families. As a man in Pasto explained, 'Because of the economic situation, we are forced to not have children'. Yet, rarely are pregnancies, either planned or unplanned, linked in humanitarian programming to the desire to have children; more often, they are only discussed in terms of access to contraception (Armario, 2019; Martinez, 2019; Flórez-García et al., 2020).

#### 3.2 Division of labour

The gendered division of labour is understood as the way activities are assigned to people depending on whether they are men or women (Anzorena, 2008). How Venezuelans distribute productive, care and domestic work and other tasks depends not only on the power relations derived from gender and gender norms, but also on the ways in which they organise themselves to live together. Both in Venezuela following the economic collapse and in Colombia after migration, the dominant gender norm of men as the

productive partners and women as the reproductive partners has been challenged by high unemployment and difficulties in entering the formal labour market. Many interviewees pointed towards these changes – of women working outside the house and men helping out more at home – as evidence of this.

Yet, the recent survey conducted by DANE shows that things have not shifted significantly, suggesting that the minor differences that do exist in people's lives have coloured their perceptions of overall changes. The majority of survey respondents stated that they spent the largest part of their time in Venezuela working, and this held true for both men (78%) and women (62%) (DANE, 2021). Now in Colombia, these same participants still identified work as the main way they spent their time in the week prior to the survey, but the percentages had declined – to 75% of men and only 43% of women (ibid.). This contradicts the narrative from many interviewees that more women were working in Colombia than men, and that more women were working in Colombia than had been working in Venezuela. Indeed, DANE and Ladysmith (2021) found that in 2020, Venezuelan women in Colombia spent more time searching for work than Venezuelan men, but were employed less often.

#### 3.2.1 Domestic and care work

One area in which the DANE survey showed a significant increase was in the percentage of women who spent most of their time doing housework. Almost 15% of women stated this took the majority of their time in Venezuela (and less than 1% of men); in Colombia after migration, almost 40% of women identified housework as occupying the majority of their time (and less than 4% of men) (DANE, 2021).

As with women in the labour market, this small uptick in men doing housework took on a disproportionate significance in the interviews conducted for this study. For example, as a man in Pasto explained:

When you decide to emigrate, it is no longer the role of the woman who stays at home cooking, taking care, no, it is dividing the schedules, dividing everything, because while you have two hours free, your wife is going to go out to the street to try to earn money, to work, and in those two hours the husband stays with the children.

Most of this work, however, is still done by women and girls. A participant in a focus group of women aged 29–35 in Cúcuta noted:

We were always brought up like that, that men don't have to do anything [around the house], that the man is the man, and the woman is the one who has to do the chores.

The increased domestic and care work that women are engaged with in Colombia is likely not only due to a decrease in paid work outside of the home, but also to lost familial networks following migration. Several interviews highlighted the role of older Venezuelans, especially grandmothers, who often cared for children while parents worked. In some instances, children were left with grandparents in Venezuela while their parents went to Colombia. In others, grandparents migrated alongside families. Quite commonly, however, the older generations 'do not want to leave the country' and 'prefer to stay

... in their home', according to one interviewee, which results in a lack of familial support for childcare once in Colombia. To mitigate the gaps in care that result from the loss of these family structures, some Venezuelans have organised themselves to cooperate with each other and have formed support networks to ease the burdens of care work. Others have resorted to leaving children in the care of the eldest child while they are out working (DANE and Ladysmith, 2021).

Single mothers face multiple challenges when migrating with their children. They shoulder economic responsibility for the family, as well as managing the household, all the while facing several risks and threats due to their irregular migration status and increased vulnerability and protection risks (Carrillo Hernández, 2014). A woman in Cúcuta explained:

Here I am a single mother. For about 10 years now, I have always taken care of the children, looking for daily childcare, so that I could finish my studies, finish my work and they could be in care.

Lack of adequate income and sufficient housing has seen many Venezuelans living in shared accommodation (R4V, 2019). In these situations, interviewees explained that the division of domestic work tended to be more equally split between genders when living together with non-family members, i.e. friends, co-workers or flatmates. For example, a man in Pasto explained how the work was shared between everyone who lived in his flat, including himself and his partner. Another focus group of men in Cúcuta agreed, explaining how in houses where friends lived together and everyone worked, chores were divided up, whereas for those participants who lived only with their partners, household work remained the role of the woman, particularly if she did not work outside the home. As this man explained, 'the woman does everything where I live ... Working and the woman in the house doing this, the man can't come home from work to do the housework'. When another participant interjected, 'No, but you have to help', the man laughed and responded 'sometimes'. Thus, new household arrangements, created by economic necessity following migration, are shifting some roles and responsibilities around housework, but this shift has yet to create any large-scale change in ideals of gender equality.

#### 3.2.2 Economic and parenting decision-making power

Who makes decisions around how money is spent within the household and how children are raised is strongly tied to gender norms, with the man – as the breadwinner – taking most of the economic decisions and the woman – as the caregiver – taking most of the parenting decisions. With new household dynamics emerging following migration, including a stronger likelihood for both partners to work outside of the home and shared household units, how these decisions are made has also become more fluid.

In terms of economic power, when men and women live as a couple, decisions on how money is spent tend to be shared. As a man in Bogotá explained:

We had to leave Venezuela and here, if you brought the family unit, the family unit participates in all the activities, participates in the decisions, and participates in whatever is beneficial or detrimental to the family group, and that is what the head of the family, the father and the mother, are for.

Another man in Pasto expressed similar thoughts, describing how he, as the patriarch of the family, had managed the money in Venezuela when he had a good income, but now in Colombia, decisions on what to buy were shared between him and his wife because there was no extra money to waste. Only in a focus group with women over 60 in Cúcuta did this idea deviate strongly. For these women, they did not have economic power because their husbands were used to being in charge of managing the household, and this had not changed following migration. According to one woman, 'Those gentlemen like that, when they get to be that age, they don't like to have their authority taken from them.'

Other interviewees maintained that, as had been the case for them in Venezuela, the 'one with the fattest purse' in the relationship was the one who made the decisions; yet in several instances, that person had changed since migrating to Colombia. A man in Pasto explained that:

In Venezuela, I was the one who made the decision about the money, but here it has changed a lot because I am unemployed, and she is the one who is working. She is the one who makes the decision now.

With women becoming more economically active, many now have more economic decision-making power within their households than before. This mirrors situations of displacement in Colombia due to internal conflict, where women IDPs often became the main providers for their families (Meertens, 2004).

Other instances mentioned in interviews where the economic decisions were not shared between the man and woman were for more pragmatic than idealised reasons. This typically occurred when either the man or woman was better at money management than the other or when men gave full economic power to their wives since, according to one respondent:

She's the one who knows what she has to pay, what she has to buy ... I just give [the money] to her, and she is the one who knows how to manage it.

Economic power, then, does not seem to adhere to norms as expected, particularly for younger generations.

Decision-making power in parenting has also shifted to become more equal, as care work was found to be shared between the parents depending on who was working outside of the home; however, no cases were reported where only men had full parenting power. Indeed, in all three interview locations, women were more likely to claim they had the parenting power, though this would have included many single mothers, whereas men were more likely to say it was shared. When men said they did not have any parenting power, the couple was no longer together, and often the children had remained with their mothers in Venezuela. In these cases, distance, as well as gender norms that determined that children should stay in the care of their mothers, decided the extent of the father's involvement in their children's lives. No interviewee described themselves as a single father, nor acknowledged the ability to be a single father.

There were, however, some hints that this shift towards parity in parenting power began in Venezuela prior to displacement. One man in Bogotá, for example, stated that in his opinion, in Venezuela 'the man began to incorporate himself, to integrate himself, in the decisions on everything within the home', including decisions about the upbringing of the children. Like with other shifts in gender norms, this may have been grounded in shared childcare when women found employment outside the home after the economic collapse. Although extended family networks were more readily available in Venezuela to help with the childcare, in situations where there were no networks, this shift may have taken place in the same way as in Colombia.

#### 3.3 Gender-based violence

The *machista* attitudes that interviewees described as 'an abuse of power' underpin societal understandings and conceptualisations of GBV, since 'GBV against girls, female adolescents and women is based on symbolic and structural violence related to sex and gender, rooted in cultural beliefs and practices' (GAPS et al., 2021). Indeed, Alexander-Scott et al. (2016) found that much of GBV programming had historically focused on building the individual agency of women and girls, changing material circumstances through livelihoods or savings and loans groups, and advocating for change at a structural level. Yet, these changes alone were not enough to achieve sustained prevention of GBV without addressing social norms (ibid.; see also Perrin et al., 2019).

Prior to migration, most of the instances of GBV mentioned by respondents were intrafamilial and intimate partner violence (IPV) that took place in their homes or communities. For example, eight women of the 30 individually interviewed for this study<sup>7</sup> described experiences of sexual abuse or assault prior to migration, all by family members, boyfriends and husbands. By contrast, the two men of 30 interviewees who disclosed sexual abuse and assault prior to moving to Colombia were both victimised by strangers. This may be indicative of the different circumstances under which GBV occurs for people of different genders, as well as how particular forms (such as IPV) are normalised in particular settings like the home.

The migration journey and the additional vulnerabilities of living as a migrant in Colombia increased the frequency of GBV among those interviewed for this study, both in and outside the household. In particular, xenophobic attitudes toward Venezuelan women that characterise them as being promiscuous or available for paid sex have led to sexual solicitation and sexual exploitation. Moreover, their tenuous position in Colombia means that most GBV goes unreported to authorities – whom they do not trust – and unaddressed by health specialists, often because they are unaware of available support.

#### 3.3.1 GBV during migration

The majority of GBV incidents described, albeit mostly second-hand, along the migration journey were acts of opportunistic sexual violence perpetrated against Venezuelan women and girls by a range of actors. Many mentioned the numerous opportunities for sexual violence and the inherent vulnerability of migrants, especially women, travelling by insecure means and routes:

If they come on foot, let's say it could be that they see a mother alone and she asks for help from a person with a car and it could be a truck driver who rapes them, either the mother or the girl.

Others told stories of guerrillas hiding in the bushes or along the unofficial routes, kidnapping and raping women and girls; of guards taking advantage of women migrants and asking for sexual favours to let them pass; and of children getting lost in the crowded terminal in Cúcuta and being kidnapped and sexually assaulted or raped in the terminal bathrooms.

Leaving their homeland and travelling to Colombia is when many Venezuelan people will first encounter anti-Venezuelan xenophobia. There exists a particular gendered form of xenophobia underpinning norms that makes GBV against Venezuelans permissible in Colombia. Women, girls and people with diverse SOGIESC, in particular, are seen as appropriate targets due to the gendered and xenophobic stereotype of Venezuelan women being hypersexualised. This mix of xenophobia and gender discrimination results in what one humanitarian actor called the 'exoticisation, eroticisation of the body of the Venezuelan woman', which 'has generated a culture of permanent sexual violence towards women', according to another.

People with diverse SOGIESC face similar, if not increased and heightened, risks during flight and on arrival as do women. Their relative lack of support networks, even compared to other Venezuelans, means 'they suffer more sexual exploitation. I would say as much as women', according to one national NGO worker. They endure xenophobia as Venezuelans and additional discrimination for their diverse SOGIESC; they are also persecuted and even targeted for hate killings more frequently. Similar types of violence against men likely take place along the migratory journey, but this was not mentioned by the interviewees in this study.

These stories mirror the findings of Kalyanpur (2019) and Zulver and Idler (2020), who found that women and girls (and, to a lesser degree, men, boys and those with diverse SOGIESC) who travelled via informal crossings were subject to sexual violence, harassment, extortion, rape and transactional sex in order to pass. The other form of GBV that they mention – human trafficking – was absent

Afro-descendent, Indigenous and other racialised Venezuelans are likely to experience xenophobia and racism in many forms before, during and after displacement. This may be further complicated by anti-Venezuelan sentiments in Colombia or other settings, but none of the respondents in this research identified as such, meaning that no concrete conclusions can be drawn.

in the interviews with Venezuelans for this study, beyond a few stories about those who had been kidnapped. Humanitarian actors, by contrast, mentioned 'very organised trafficking networks for sexual exploitation', including this example:

In Cartagena, Colombian leaders showed us how Venezuelan women were hired – it was a catalogue with women and girls that were brought from Venezuela into sex work houses and other kinds of spaces.

As Zulver and Idler (2020: 1129) note, 'data about trafficking are almost completely lacking', and this absence should not be used to disprove its existence.

#### 3.3.2 GBV in Colombia

Once in Colombia, women reported being exposed to sexual harassment and exploitation, which was often coloured by xenophobia. In all three locations in this study, men and women recounted how women were regularly propositioned for sex, often while working, particularly those in informal work such as selling coffee or sweets in the street, or while travelling around the cities in taxis and buses. Indeed, Venezuelan women who sold coffee from flasks were often presumed to be available for paid sex, and 'asking a woman how much it would cost for "the entire thermos" is a euphemistic way of asking how much she charges for sex' (ibid.: 1130). Other interviewees recounted stories, both personal and second-hand, of women who were offered jobs in exchange for sexual favours, both in-person and, increasingly, online. As one woman explained: 'More than two offered me a job if I slept with them. For me, that is violence.'

These acts of sexual harassment can lead to sexual violence, as they are underpinned by gender norms that justify and normalise predation against women and girls, and especially those who are stigmatised for various reasons, including poverty or nationality. Several respondents gave examples of sexual violence occurring in Colombia, including kidnap, rape and murder of women and girls. Because these gender norms exist in both countries, some interviewees felt that 'they are in the same conditions whether they are in Colombia or Venezuela'. As one woman in Pasto stated, 'As a woman, both in Venezuela and here, one is always exposed.' Similarly, another interviewee said:

It's the same there in Venezuela and here in Colombia ... In both places, there are those who suffer the same abuse from macho men or drunk men, rapists.

In the recent DANE survey, over the previous seven-day period, two in every 1,000 women reported being touched or kissed without consent, and one in every 1,000 reported being forced into sex (DANE, 2021). People with diverse SOGIESC are at heightened risk, as they are often deemed to not be adhering to expected gender norms. According to one focus group participant:

Let's say in the Valle, in Valledupar, there are many who have been working in the street, and most of them are Venezuelan, and yes they have been killed, yes they have been raped.

Venezuelans experience GBV due to their legal and economic vulnerability, as they settle in Colombia and seek informal employment with unequal power dynamics. According to several interviewees, Venezuelans were more vulnerable because they 'are not from this country' and do not necessarily know their rights. This legal and economic vulnerability results in many not feeling comfortable going to the authorities when something happens, as they equate their perceived lack of rights with a lack of legal recourse. Indeed, the Venezuelans interviewed in this study were more likely to see GBV as an issue needing justice rather than healthcare, and often felt they should go to the police for support rather than to a healthcare provider. Yet, at the same time, their irregular status makes them wary of the authorities, increasing the likelihood that victims go without treatment altogether, resulting in unwanted pregnancies, sexually transmitted infections (STIs) and mental health issues (Calderón-Jaramillo et al., 2020). As one woman in Cúcuta stated:

We are here as if we are adrift, as if ... I have to accept that you mistreat me because you are the one supporting me. I am under your regime.

Moreover, the intrafamilial violence and IPV that occurred in Venezuela also did not disappear once families arrived in Colombia. According to Ladysmith and the Gender Equity Secretariat at the Cúcuta Mayor's Office (SEG) (2021), most of the GBV that was reported between January and March 2021 was perpetrated by partners (44%) and ex-partners (22%). One men's focus group suggested that IPV was more likely to go unpunished in Colombia because the already precarious nature of the family in a foreign country meant women were less likely to report and extended family support networks no longer existed. In their words: 'She doesn't say anything, so nobody does anything.' For two women in individual interviews, when asked whether they thought they would have suffered the same verbal, physical and psychological violence from their partners in Venezuela that they did in Colombia, one answered, 'No, because that's my home' and the other, 'No, obviously no ... as soon as they raise their hands toward me, my two brothers would come in ... they would not tolerate that'. Both women noted that if they had stayed in Venezuela, they would have maintained their extended family support network, rather than living only with their partners in Colombia. Another woman stated that she was unable to leave a violent relationship because she was afraid of being alone in Colombia. Indeed, one in four women who wrote in to the Cosas de Mujeres platform<sup>9</sup> in February and March 2021 'expressed anguish at the impossibility of leaving these situations' because they lacked economic resources (Ladysmith and SEG, 2021: 3).

Thus, for many women, migration increases opportunities for the continuation and possible escalation of intrafamilial violence, due to the breakdown of family networks and the inability to rely on the legal system for support. As one UN actor understood it:

Venezuelan women have a more communitarian response to GBV. Maybe this is because they don't have a really strong framework in terms of laws and institutions, but they have a sense of protecting each other.

The Cosas de Mujeres platform uses WhatsApp to connect women with GBV services in Cúcuta, Cartagena and Bucaramanga (Ladysmith and SEG, 2021).

Although the Venezuelan women spoke of it as a familial response to GBV, this approach can be interpreted as being part of the wider community response. Another humanitarian actor noted that Venezuelan women's irregular status made them reluctant to report cases of sexual violence for fear of being expelled from the country.

The added vulnerabilities of not being in one's own country can intensify this type of violence when a couple is of mixed nationality. Two focus groups in Cúcuta – one of men and one of women – recounted how some Venezuelan women who married Colombian men could be subject to extra abuse, maltreatment and humiliation because the husband was the one supporting and protecting the woman. These abuses can be exacerbated when women partner with Colombian men specifically for shelter, protection and support – or when these relationships turn into forms of domestic servitude or sex slavery (Kalyanpur, 2019). Alongside this, GAPS et al. (2021) and Zulver et al. (2021) report an overall increase in all forms of GBV due to Covid-19 and lockdowns in Colombia, which shifted the sites of sexual abuse from bars and clubs to homes and virtual spaces.

For men and boys, recruitment into armed groups, criminal gangs and guerrilla movements has been identified by several studies as a primary way they experience GBV (Kalyanpur, 2019; Murfet and Baron, 2020). This non-sexual 'militarization of men' should be considered 'gender-based' violence, since it disproportionately affects men and boys, exposes them to armed violence and can 'leave them psychologically disabled for life' (Dolan, 2015: 492–493). Other types of sexual exploitation and violence towards men and boys remain under-researched and under-reported (R4V, 2020). These same patterns played out in interviews for this study, where men discussed targeted recruitment by armed groups and criminal elements active in certain parts of the country, yet they did not disclose other forms of sexual exploitation and violence. As one man in Pasto explained:

I think this type of violence against men has become equal to that against women, especially in illicit work, in work in armed groups. Nariño is a border department, which is one of the most dangerous in the country, Colombia, and there is a lot of recruitment [by armed groups]. We have seen many cases of young people – 12, 13, 14, even 17 years old – recruited by this type of group.

Finally, three in five respondents who were asked about the lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer/questioning and intersex (LGBTQI+) community believed that those with diverse SOGIESC had more freedoms in Colombia than they had in Venezuela. As one man in Bogotá explained:

They have been more open [in Colombia], in the sense that if you see two men holding hands or two women kissing in the street, nobody says anything. In Venezuela, if they see you, they will throw stones at you or abuse you or totally discriminate against you.

Parts of Colombia – especially larger cities such as Bogotá – can be seen as a more liberal society in this regard, giving those with diverse SOGIESC the opportunity to express themselves more fully and openly, even in public spaces. As a gay man in a focus group in Bogotá explained, he came to Colombia so that he could live more openly. In Colombia, he said:

We walk free, without thinking that someone is going to see me because I walk in an effeminate way, because I talk in an effeminate way, because I wear x type of clothing.

In Venezuela by contrast, this man explained that he had 'had to live a taboo', even within his own family. Similar stories of LGBTQI+ persons leaving Venezuela and their families to find safer spaces for self-recognition and sexual freedoms have also been reported by Caribe Afirmativo and Mercy Corps (2021).

This is not to say, however, that this community never experiences violence in Colombia, particularly outside of the capital. Indeed, although respondents in Bogotá were more likely to see Colombia as safer for LGBTQI+ Venezuelans than Venezuela had been, respondents in Cúcuta and Pasto were more likely to think it was either the same or less safe. Colombia Diversa (2021) reports that 2020 saw the highest level of homicide of and threats towards LGBTQI+ people on record – even as the total number of homicides and threats as a whole was the lowest in 40 years. As one interviewee in Pasto explained:

I know of cases, both of trans girls, trans boys, lesbian women, gay men, who have been victims of violence by Colombian people, both because of their sexual inclination and because of the way they dress, speak.

Several others noted that those with diverse SOGIESC were victims of 'double aggression', first for being a Venezuelan migrant and second for their SOGIESC. During the Covid-19 pandemic, Colombia's gender-based lockdowns, which permitted men and women to move on different days, also created increased opportunities for targeted attacks on people with diverse SOGIESC, who were perceived to be out of the house on the wrong day. However, these restrictions were repealed one month later following outcries from LGBTQI+ activists (Murfet and Baron, 2020; Parsons, 2020).

#### 3.4 Sexual and reproductive health and rights

Gender norms can also influence health outcomes for people of all genders, 'particularly by exposing them to different health risks, distorting the recognition of their health needs and embedding disparities in their access to health care' (Stavropoulou, 2019: 3). For SRHR, specifically, this can manifest in several ways. Women, particularly young women, may avoid seeking contraception because of stigmas around premarital sex or resort to informal practitioners and dangerous practices to deal with sexual problems or unplanned pregnancies. Men may also avoid using contraception or getting treatment for STIs because of masculine norms around sexual promiscuity, virility and taking sexual risks. People with diverse SOGIESC may be less likely to seek healthcare for STIs, as they may feel they will be humiliated or discriminated against for not conforming to gender norms (ibid.).

Gender norms are only one of many barriers to accessing SRHR during migration (Heidari et al., 2019; Desrosiers et al., 2020). Humanitarian crises, and particularly displacement, often limit access to planning services, voluntary termination of pregnancy and the full enjoyment of sexuality among refugees, due to the disruption of services within a crisis as well as the lack of access by those who cross borders irregularly or are otherwise unable to access services (Profamilia and IPPF, 2019). SRHR services, including contraceptive care, prenatal pregnancy care and STI screenings and treatment, among other obstetrics and gynaecological services, are a key area of urgent need for many Venezuelan migrants, but one they frequently struggle to access due to a range of social, economic and institutional barriers.

Research shows that SRHR needs are inadequately addressed for Venezuelans in Colombia, despite pre-pandemic measures to improve access through a SRHR cluster led by the Pan-American Health Organization/World Health Organization (PAHO/WHO) and the Ministry of Health and Social Protection (MSPS), by implementing the Minimum Initial Service Package (MISP)<sup>10</sup> and by preparing resources specifically for Venezuelans in cities along the border (Rivillas-García et al., 2021). Despite these efforts, the scale of needs remains 'tremendous', local coordination mechanisms remain 'weak' and the integration of SRHR with HIV and GBV programmes remains lacking – all of which culminate in individuals with intersecting vulnerabilities 'likely falling through the cracks, particularly in more remote informal settlements' (Murfet and Baron, 2020: 23).

#### 3.4.1 The right to enjoy one's sexuality

During migration, humanitarians and other aid actors tend to approach sexuality from the perspective of preventing unwanted pregnancies. While this is certainly necessary, it often amounts to a focus on controlling fertility and neglects other dimensions of sexuality that are necessary for the proper exercise of sexual rights, such as the right to pleasure. Principle 4 of the International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) Declaration of Sexual Rights states that:

The entitlement to experience and enjoy sexuality independent of reproduction ... should be safeguarded, paying particular attention to those who, historically and in the present, are denied such an entitlement (IPPF, 2008: 14).

Sexuality should therefore be understood as part of a wider frame of well-being – one with which humanitarians have been hesitant to engage to date, confining themselves to a problem-solving approach that limits sexuality to sexual violence, victimisation and unwanted pregnancies.

The MISP aims to guarantee reproductive health during humanitarian crises through the provision of kits and supplies, prevention of sexual violence and responding to needs of survivors, prevention and treatment of STIs, prevention of excess maternal and newborn morbidity and mortality, prevention of unplanned pregnancies, and a plan for integrating comprehensive sexual and reproductive health services into primary healthcare (Calderón-Jaramillo et al., 2020).

In the case of the men," there was a tendency to affirm that in Venezuela they did enjoy their sexuality and did not identify constraints that prevented them from doing so. On their part, some women expressed that they also enjoyed their sexuality fully; however, there were issues arising from power relations in the case of heterosexual women, which occasionally prevented this from happening.

In general, Venezuelans expressed that during migration, it was not possible to enjoy sexuality and pleasure because either their journey was short, via bus or plane, or due to a lack of privacy, particularly for those who migrated on foot as *caminantes*. As a man in Pasto explained: 'No, because we slept in the street, and we had no privacy.' For some people, issues of privacy remain after they have settled in Colombia because of crowded living conditions:

I do not enjoy my sexuality, because I have no privacy ... I have privacy in the room where I sleep with my two children, and that is my privacy, being inside those four walls, but I can't be sexually active.

The right to pleasure is also restricted when, in the case of monogamous couples, one person migrates before the other.

#### 3.4.2 Attitudes towards contraceptive methods and reproductive power

Access to contraceptive methods has improved for Venezuelans following migration to Colombia. A lack of SRHR services and inflated prices of contraception in Venezuela has led to increased unplanned pregnancies and increased STIs, including HIV, many of which go untreated (Murfet and Baron, 2020). According to a recent study, more than 90% of Venezuelans do not have access to contraception (Cordaro, 2020). In the interviews conducted for this study, the most frequently mentioned contraceptive methods in Venezuela were condoms and birth control pills. Long-acting forms of contraception, such as the intrauterine device (IUD), sterilisation and tubal ligation, were mentioned only a few times. According to one woman, 'I wanted to get [my fallopian tubes] tied but they told me no, because it was the first [child].'

In Colombia, access to SRHR services remains limited for Venezuelans, especially for those with regular status who are not affiliated with the national health insurance scheme, as well as those with irregular status, since much of it is considered non-emergency care. According to GIFMM and R4V (2021), 35% of households in need of SRHR services within the previous 30 days were unable to access them. For those who could access these services, a wide range of contraceptive methods was available, such as condoms, pills, injections, the subdermal implant, tubal ligation and vasectomy.

Undoubtedly, all people have the right to pleasure regardless of whether they identify as women, men, non-binary or other. However, in the interviews, people identified themselves only as men or women, and it was therefore possible to establish differences and commonalities in the ways they enjoyed or did not enjoy their sexuality. No one among the people sampled in this research identified as non-binary or genders other than male or female, so it was not possible to research differences or commonalities for these groups.

According to the DANE survey, almost 60% of participants said that they or their partner used a contraceptive method, and of those who did not do so, 75% answered that it was because it was not necessary. Men were more likely to say they did not use contraceptive methods because they could not afford it compared to women, 23% and 8%, respectively. Indeed, the main barrier to accessing contraceptive methods continues to be out-of-pocket expenses, which are a significant barrier for vulnerable and impoverished groups. As a man in a focus group in Cúcuta explained:

My wife had to get the device and they told her that she had to pay 350,000 pesos [88 USD] over there in the centre, and one has to take out 350,000 pesos ... either you pay the rent, or you pay for the device.

All the interviewees held open attitudes towards contraception,<sup>12</sup> and almost all saw it as something that was the responsibility of the couple, not just the woman – both prior to and after migration. Indeed, one woman described how prior to migration she and her boyfriend would take turns being responsible for contraception, with her taking birth control pills for three months, and then her boyfriend using condoms for the next three months. Several identified the changing situation of displacement as a key factor in their increased willingness to use contraception – both because it was more available in Colombia, as well as due to their desire to have a smaller family (see Sub-section 3.1.1). A man in Pasto stated:

Before we migrated, we didn't have planning methods, contraceptive methods. Here, the way we see it, the greater responsibility that we have and the cost of bringing another child into the world ... now we use contraception.

Men in all three cities explained how they had a vasectomy because they did not want any more children, and many saw it as a way to take control over their own bodies. One man who had decided to get the procedure while in a relationship went through with the decision even after that relationship ended. In his words, 'I was sure of my decision because in the end, it was my decision and my body.' Others said they wanted a vasectomy done because of the side effects their partners experienced while on birth control pills and injections. Indeed, although many men had never heard of vasectomies prior to migrating, this was the main type of contraception that men have access to in Colombia. As a man in Cúcuta described, when he went in for his procedure, 'they attended to five, six of us, down there, like puppies'.

For women, the main barriers to contraception in Colombia were a lack of knowledge about where to get it or lack of funding to afford condoms and over-the-counter contraception, such as birth control pills. Of those who did use contraception, the long-lasting contraception methods, such as the implant, injections and IUDs, were most common. Women, like men, also experienced the increased access to

Interviewees were sampled from Profamilia's client lists and service groups, meaning that they had sought out SRHR services in some capacity. Thus they likely had a higher level of exposure to contraceptive methods than the general Venezuelan population in Colombia.

contraception as a way to take control over their bodies. When asked if she felt that she could decide how many children to have in her current situation as a migrant, one woman in Cúcuta answered, 'Well yes, because here there are methods and everything'.<sup>13</sup>

The reliance on long-lasting contraception by Venezuelans in Colombia can been seen as reflective of the different cultural norms around how many children a family should have, as well as a patriarchal perception of managing fertility as a problem to be solved – permanently in the case of men who are offered vasectomies – rather than seeing this shift in desired family size as a response to current circumstances that may change again in the future.

#### 3.4.3 Abortion and voluntary interruption of pregnancy

While all Venezuelans interviewed for this study were in favour of contraception, almost none expressed support for abortion or, as it is known in Colombia, the voluntary interruption of pregnancy (IVE). As of February 2022, IVE is legal in Colombia within the first 24 weeks of pregnancy for any reason, and beyond 24 weeks on three grounds: if the woman's life is at risk; if the foetus has a serious malformation that prevents extrauterine life; or if the pregnancy is the result of abuse (Profamilia and IPPF, 2019; BBC, 2022). These grounds are interpreted broadly, resulting in a permissive legal environment, though social, institutional and financial barriers still prevent women from accessing treatment. By contrast, abortion is criminalised in Venezuela.

Access to IVE is offered to Venezuelans by Profamilia, which works with several international humanitarian organisations and UN agencies, and a limited range of other private organisations. Between 2017 and 2018, there was a 500% increase in abortion procedures for Venezuelan women (Profamilia and IPPF, 2019). Yet, there were few mentions of access to safe abortion care in interviews with humanitarian actors, despite a known need for such services, which may be indicative of political and cultural sensitivities – real or perceived, domestic or international. Humanitarians' hesitance to engage with safe abortion care means that Colombia, which is not a legally restrictive setting for access to safe abortion care, effectively becomes restrictive for those Venezuelans who depend on humanitarian actors for referrals and information, as they are often unable to access non-emergency healthcare. Indeed in 2019, almost 75% of the total funding for the Venezuelan humanitarian crisis came

<sup>13</sup> By contrast, Rubiano-Matulevich (2021) found that Colombians displaced by the internal conflict saw a reduced degree of choice on the issue of contraception.

Prior to ruling C-055 of the Constitutional Court of Colombia in February 2022, abortion was technically criminalised at any point in pregnancy but permitted on the basis of the same three exceptions. This had been the case since ruling C-355 of 2006.

In 2018, SRHR service providers in Colombia indicated that the scale of need for their services by Venezuelans, including for IVE, was the most pressing issue facing them as healthcare professionals (Daigle et al., 2022).

See, for example, the recent removal of SRHR from UN Security Council Resolution 2467, as well as a number of United States policies that have shaped access to comprehensive SRHR worldwide (Guttmacher Institute, 2021). For more on Colombia's legal setting and the implementation of access to safe abortion care, see González Vélez et al. (2016).

from the United States (US), and because of the Mexico City Policy, or Global Gag Rule<sup>17</sup> – only recently repealed – and the extant Helms Amendment, programmes that were involved in abortion-related activities were unable to benefit from this funding (OCHA, 2019).

Most Venezuelans interviewed for this study stated that they were against abortion and that migration from a country where it was illegal to one where it was legal had not changed their opinion. There were no significant differences between genders, though many women and men made exceptions for cases of rape or foetal malformations. While these exceptions match those in Colombian law for pregnancies beyond 24 weeks, the interviewees stated that they had held these opinions even in Venezuela: one man said, 'I have always seen it in the same way. It has nothing to do with migration.' Even those who believed IVE should be legal, stated this opinion was not based on moving to Colombia. 'I've always thought the same. Everyone has the right to decide about their own body in certain ways,' affirmed a woman in Cúcuta. The only person whose opinion changed following migration based the shift on the changing economic situation of the Venezuelans, not its legality. As this man explained, 'I used to think it wasn't right ... but I say that if it's necessary and the child is going to suffer, it's better to abort it.'

Age, however, did play a role in attitudes in both men and women, with younger people generally holding more permissive attitudes toward IVE than older people. Young men in Bogotá spoke freely about abortions they had heard of and, like many interviewees, believed they should be allowed in cases of rape and foetal malformations. One participant went even further: 'If you don't want [a baby], you shouldn't have to have it just because society says so.' Similarly, a young woman in Cúcuta noted, 'Since abortion has been legalised, the woman has the power to decide yes or no.'

<sup>17</sup> The Mexico City Policy, known as the Global Gag Rule by its critics, is a policy that has been alternately adopted and repealed by successive US presidents in the last 30 years. In its most recent form, the policy prohibits any organisation in receipt of US funding from using those funds or any other resources to perform or promote abortion, including providing referrals, counselling or advocacy. Organisations are therefore forced to choose between US funding and providing comprehensive care to patients (Centro de Derechos Reproductivos, 2017).

Whether, to what extent and how successfully the humanitarian response is acknowledging the changes in gender roles and norms described in this paper is unclear. According to Bizzarri et al. (2020: 1), gender equality and empowerment of women and girls

in the response to refugees, migrants, and returnees from Venezuela has focused primarily on GBV (case management) and SRHR, without evidence of it being meaningfully integrated in the other sectors of the humanitarian response.

Yet, as seen in the previous chapter, the lives of Venezuelans are changing in numerous ways due to migration dynamics – ways that are not always accommodated within the state or international response. Indeed, the humanitarian response to Venezuelan displacement remains limited in scope, complex in coordination and chronically underfunded – barriers that need to be overcome for a more gender-responsive approach.

## 4.1 Conventional understandings of gender in programming

Despite years of commitments, guidelines and frameworks, the depth of understanding around gender broadly writ – and the meaning and impact of gendered norms and roles in particular – remains lacking (Daigle, 2022). In Venezuela, as in many responses around the world, by and large 'gender' is still taken to mean 'women and girls' in practice (see Holloway et al., 2019). This results in a conceptualisation of gender that is both narrow – that is, exclusive of men, boys and gender-diverse people – and monolithic, treating women and girls as an undifferentiated group with shared needs, challenges and opportunities. One informant, who worked for a UN agency, lamented this gap:

We really need to understand what gender means. We're stuck to women and girls, and that's it ... We need to start speaking about boys and men and other kinds of risks related to age, diversity, gender, stage of displacement.

The risk of this simplistic definition is that women are often seen as inherently vulnerable, when in reality – as seen in this study – women may find they have increased economic power after migrating. According to one INGO:

This whole issue of migration has somehow made the role of women in leadership and the formation of a household more visible ... Out of 9,000 households, 75% are represented or led by women.

In part, this pattern results from migratory dynamics, where family networks are ruptured, but it is also due to the vulnerability assessments employed by humanitarian actors. These assessments include a number of vulnerability criteria, such as the composition of the household, reduced coping strategies, possible discrimination, and the economic, health and legal conditions of the household. Based on these criteria, women-headed households are almost always seen as more vulnerable than households headed by men, because the humanitarian community continues thinking about household dynamics in a static, traditional way, where the man is the presumed breadwinner. This approach is both highly gendered and gender-blind, as it relies on restrictive norms about women, which may or may not hold true in any particular case, but without accounting for the material needs around care work that need to be supported before women can be equitably and ethically integrated into the world of work.

Likewise, people with diverse SOGIESC are not prioritised in humanitarian action. This is despite widespread acknowledgement by all of the interviewees that they faced acute risks, including exploitation, extortion, human trafficking, physical and sexual violence, and hate killings, and that these risks were directly linked to perceptions of their gendered identities and perceived transgression of 'appropriate' gendered norms and roles. This exclusion is despite the fact that one aim of the Regional Gender Task Force of the R4V is 'to strengthen partners' capacities in programming, with a special focus on rights of women, girls and LGBTQI+ persons' (R4V, 2020: 22). Indeed, as one interviewee noted:

Inclusive [mitigation of] GBV is suitable for both men and women. However, due to the South American context, 100% of the beneficiaries are women. So we don't say that we specialise only in women; it's more a contextual thing.

This context influences humanitarian workers also. As one INGO worker declared:

A lot of work needs to be done on the humanisation of services and how to respond to the LGBTQI community. We need to make humanitarian workers understand that sexual orientation is independent of gender.

Limiting the scope of gender programming to women, to the exclusion of men or people with diverse SOGIESC, has meant that in practice some organisations have taken a gender-aware approach – considering gender but not using it as an operational concept – but have yet to progress towards gender-sensitive, gender-responsive or gender-transformative programming (Butt et al., 2019).¹8 Indeed, some interviewees admitted that their organisations often did not go beyond quantitative inclusion – that is, reaching a set number of women and girls with a particular intervention (Liebowitz and Zwingel, 2014; Fuentes and Cookson, 2020). As one INGO worker noted:

According to Butt et al. (2019), gender-sensitive approaches use gender to inform the project's design and methodology; gender-responsive approaches use gender in both project design and analysis, but do not address the structures underlying gender inequality, such as norms or power dynamics; and gender-transformative approaches attempt to respond to different power dynamics and gender-based needs, as well as to transform those dynamics to be more equitable.

In my personal experience, organisations say that they have a gender component but only because they're working with women and girls or because they have a project that focuses on GBV.

Similarly, a UN worker disclosed:

We have to report on women and girls, ticking the box to include some population that might be at risk due to their gender. But it might be limited to that – the numbers and the disaggregated data that we use, and maybe some specific needs for boys, girls, women, men.

Reasons for this limited scope, however, go beyond monolithic understandings of gender, as the humanitarian response is still in the emergency phase, focused on basic needs. Little effort, often due to capacity and funding constraints, has been made to understand gender norms and roles, and to mainstream this understanding into a meaningful gender-responsive approach, much less a gender-transformative one. This contrasts with the Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC) gender handbook and the Sphere Handbook, both of which 'have recently been updated to reflect a greater focus on gender transformative approaches' (Holloway et al., 2019: 26). Instead, gender work is still under the remit of protection (which addresses GBV) and health (which addresses SRHR), rather than it being linked up with other areas of response like livelihoods and migration status, which can contribute to vulnerability to GBV and shape conditions for addressing and confronting it through access to healthcare and to justice systems.

Although research shows that Venezuelans see livelihoods as a key concern (Kalyanpur, 2019; Panayotatos, 2019; REACH, 2019; Bizzarri et al., 2020), livelihoods programmes are rarely prioritised and – where they do feature – are strongly shaped by gender stereotypes. In one instance, an interviewee stated that women's entrepreneurship 'replicates gender roles because it's a bit of sewing, making cakes'. Another organisation agreed that there were stereotypes, but in their experience, the migrants they worked with did not follow them. As one of them explained:

I was surprised that none of [the LGBTQI community they work with] wanted to be in a beauty salon, because that is a big stereotype for this population, but here it was completely the opposite.

One place where gender roles intersect with livelihoods programmes that is not typically taken into consideration when designing projects, is how additional income-earning opportunities will impact women who have caring responsibilities – a common problem for women in informal employment (Moussié, 2016). According to one informant:

If you don't put together a care system - un sistema de cuidados - you can't do it. Please don't do it! It's worse. If you put women working without a care system, it's a mess. It overloads them.

While some interviewees in this study mentioned creating mutual support networks to provide childcare for working parents, these were not systematically reported. Rather than focus on creating job opportunities for women, humanitarian organisations could shift livelihoods programming away

from directly providing economic opportunities and towards overcoming the barriers to accessing jobs. For caring responsibilities, for example, they could look to provide safe spaces for children to stay during the day, so that women would be free to seek and take up work to support their families. They could also build on the state-subsidised model in Colombia, run by the Colombian Institute of Family Welfare (ICBF), which already supports a small number of Venezuelan children and adolescents, with the support of UNHCR, the UN Children's Fund (UNICEF) and IOM (ICBF, 2020).

Few humanitarian actors mentioned efforts to work with men, and several interviewees stated this was a gap in the programming. According to them, Venezuelan men, particularly those who were in Colombia irregularly, were often stigmatised as 'criminals', leaving them unable to find employment and in need of support. Without support, they were exposed to recruitment or labour exploitation by armed groups, including for drug trafficking or cultivating coca.

Regularising migration status is another area where men and women need further support, but only a few humanitarian organisations offer it. According to GIFMM and R4V (2021d), 68% of the Venezuelans they interviewed were in an irregular situation, though the vast majority (97%) wanted to do the virtual pre-registration process for the PPT but were hindered by technical issues and a lack of information on the process. These barriers to regularisation and the difficulty in getting papers from Venezuela certified in Colombia have created difficulties in accessing the labour market and entering formal employment (as well as accessing healthcare services, education, etc.) (R4V, 2020). Like with childcare, documentation is another area that local, national and international humanitarian organisations could focus on, so as to remove a barrier to accessing work. Venezuelans with appropriate documentation would have more choice around how they organised their families and divided their labour, as well as helping them feel comfortable reporting incidents of sexual violence, including IPV, and seeking medical treatment when needed.

## 4.2 Overlapping, stretched and siloed coordination systems

Decades of conflict have meant that Colombia has a strong civil society that includes local and national NGOs, think tanks, activist networks and universities, which are all accustomed to confronting conflict-related harms and agitating for rights and services (Sánchez-Garzoli, 2016). Regarding gender, Colombia also has a strong and well-developed tradition of women's organisations and rights activism, with vocal and organised advocacy taking place across healthcare, legal and political advocacy. Indeed, comparatively few Venezuelans reported having regular contact with international humanitarian agencies and rather relied on local and national civil society organisations, church groups and dioceses, community networks and family to access what they needed.

Ongoing instability and conflict in Colombia, however, can disrupt state services and humanitarian response alike. As one national actor recounted:

The internal armed conflict is a serious problem for being able to achieve those objectives of development and humanitarian assistance that we have. Why? Because the illegal armed groups ... do not permit access to many places where the Venezuelan migrant population is. Or they don't allow us to serve certain population groups like the *caminantes* who are crossing the country.

Moreover, Colombia's conflict has seen significant gendered harms, including ostensibly conflict-related forms like GBV committed by armed actors, as well as increased IPV and complex reproductive violence (Centro de Derechos Reproductivos, 2020). The peace process has also been notably marred by resistance to gender justice: significant opposition to the 2016 peace deal with the FARC–EP, which failed a public plebiscite, took the form of backlash against acknowledgement of gendered conflict harms (Céspedes-Baez, 2016; Beltrán and Creely, 2018; Biroli and Caminotti, 2020). This makes the setting fraught with crises and responses, as well as an underpinning ambivalence towards gendered concerns like women's rights, LGBTQI+ rights and feminism.

All of this means that the shifts and changes in gendered norms and roles observed among displaced Venezuelans are happening amid multiple crises, and so they cannot necessarily be attributed to any one shock alone: displacement, armed conflict, Covid-19 and other factors all have a role to play. Existing research shows that GBV tends to increase during and after crises of all kinds – including forms directly related to the crisis (opportunistic, perpetrated by armed actors, etc.) and indirect forms (intrafamilial and IPV, etc.) – meaning that the multiple crises addressed by the Colombian humanitarian architectures are likely mutually compounding both shifts in gendered norms and the variety of gendered harms that are generated (Hynes et al., 2015). During the Covid-19 pandemic, the compounding nature of overlapping crises has been particularly evident from a gender perspective, with increasing GBV alongside a decreasing availability and accessibility of services to confront it – for everyone, but especially for Venezuelans (Zulver et al., 2021).

Coordination in a setting where multiple and overlapping crises are unfolding in tandem is challenging. Impressive networks and coordination structures have been put in place to address these overlapping crises, but there are still many regions of Colombia that are not covered, some of which have high numbers of Venezuelans. In an effort to mitigate this complexity, humanitarian actors pointed to their 'back-to-back' approach. This mode of work takes the form of monthly two-hour meetings, which entail one-hour focused on displacement issues, leaving the remaining hour to cover internal conflict, natural hazards, development and Covid-19. While this structure aims to avoid duplication and any contradictory ways of working, as well as bring together actors from across local, national and international levels to coordinate their work for both Colombians and Venezuelans, many interviewees felt that it meant insufficient time was devoted to overlapping crises, much less the nuances of each of these crises, such as whether and how gender norms were shifting. They also claimed this way of

working led to over-stretched staff and capacity, as well as a duplication of efforts. Humanitarian actors are forced to choose between coordination spaces and sub-groups when allocating their limited time, leaving the response further siloed. As one informant from a UN agency described:

The humanitarian sector in Colombia is very, very busy. There are so many meetings and so many coordination spaces because of two architectures, so sometimes the humanitarian actors have to choose in which sector they want to participate. So if the main focus is health, they go there, they don't go to GBV, even if they have some activities.

Alongside coordination across responses to multiple and overlapping crises, the situation of Venezuelans in Colombia also demonstrates the need for more and better coordination across the nexus of the humanitarian, peace-building and development sectors. Gendered harms exist on a spectrum that transcends crisis itself – they may be exacerbated by crisis, but they are rooted in pre-existing norms and occur before, during and after what tends to be understood as a period of 'crisis' (see Holloway et al., 2019). As one informant argued, 'Going further than humanitarian is key. Gender norms don't necessarily align with our silos.'

The experiences of Venezuelans in Colombia show the wide-reaching impact of gender norms, roles and power relations in how they experience multiple and overlapping crises, as well as the complex and non-linear shifts that these undergo in the course of displacement and during its aftermath. These impacts transcend the silos of what we have traditionally classed as 'humanitarian', as opposed to 'development', 'peace-building' or 'civil society', and thus appropriate responses must also move beyond those silos. As one representative of an international NGO, active in the region for some time, lamented, 'I had high expectations with the nexus, but today there is no progress. And they're going to repeat humanitarian agendas without accessing evolution towards stabilisation.'

## 4.3 Low investment, high expectations

A final obstacle to achieving a gender-responsive humanitarian response that is alert to shifts in gender norms, roles and power relations, is adequate investment – in terms of funding but also political will, prioritisation and capacity. The lack of consistent and sufficient funding for meaningful gender-responsive work is a persistent problem. Like most humanitarian funding, gender funding is short term and project focused, rather than core and flexible, with limited objectives targeted by each successive programme or workstream. Several humanitarian interviewees highlighted how it was critical for organisations, programmes and wider responses to have a broad and cross-cutting approach to gender in their work, but this was directly undercut by piecemeal and siloed funding streams that did not allow for this kind of comprehensive and joined-up work. This is a particular problem for smaller and especially national and local organisations, including those focused on women's rights and led by women in crisis settings, which must commit significant capacity to pursue successive project-based funding calls in order to survive (Global Girl Project, 2021).

#### 43 HPG working paper

The impact of this on any kind of gender work is already clear: funding for gender equality and the empowerment of women and girls – particularly for anything beyond protection-related issues – is substantively deficient in financial resources and human resources. As Bizzarri et al. (2020: 11) note:

Some agencies have dedicated gender expertise, but most have gender focal points and not all of them have the necessary terms of reference, allocated time, previous expertise, and/or seniority due to the lack of resources and the general belief that these roles are not so relevant.

Similarly, multiple informants working in organisations without a specific focus on gender mentioned not currently having a dedicated gender adviser, or the role being an auxiliary one for a colleague with an already full slate of work. A lack of commitment institutionally to the kind of capacity and expertise needed to design and deliver appropriate programming and not funding those programmes sufficiently, damages the prospects for gender-responsive humanitarian action. The expectations of donors and headquarters of international entities also exert a downward pressure on long-term, tailored approaches to complex issues like gendered norms, especially in short-term humanitarian projects. This consistently inadequate funding and investment in human resources remains at odds with the sector-wide objectives of gender-responsive programming that many UN agencies and INGOs have pledged to implement.

# 5 Conclusions and recommendations

Based on the interviews and focus groups conducted in this research, gender norms among Venezuelans displaced to Colombia may be shifting as roles shift, but whether these changes will last is unclear. A reduction in the size of Venezuelan families is evident. Undoubtedly, the economic crisis and migration have been determining factors in reproductive decision-making among Venezuelans in Colombia. However, Latin America has also seen steady demographic decline in recent years, with fertility rates in both Colombia and Venezuela decreasing substantially, as mentioned above (Index Mundi, n.d.a; n.d.b). Similarly, the perception that women are working more in Colombia, the increased equality in housework and who makes economic decisions within the household suit the current situation of displaced Venezuelans, but it is too soon to tell if this will result in a permanent shift in gender norms - since the underpinning ideals about appropriate roles, relationships and family life remain relatively untouched.<sup>19</sup> GBV was also understood differently by humanitarians and Venezuelans: humanitarians tended to see it as a question of healthcare, whereas most Venezuelans viewed GBV (and especially IPV) as requiring a justice and legal support response – one they were nonetheless still unsure of how to access. Finally, in SRHR, Venezuelans of all genders, but especially women and girls, indicated a somewhat greater sense of choice in their reproductive lives since arriving in Colombia, including access to longer-term contraceptive methods, but they still struggled to navigate the new legal setting for abortion.

While humanitarians are beginning to enter this conversation, real engagement must move beyond this passive mode. Where humanitarian organisations do signal an awareness of these changes in gendered norms and roles, they broadly do not account for them in the design and delivery of their programmes. It is incumbent on humanitarian actors, for their part, to properly understand these changes and thus the field in which they operate to enact a response that is appropriate, effective and does no harm. Specifically, national and international humanitarian organisations should commit to increasing SRHR capacity in partnership with SRHR- and GBV-focused organisations, while making sure Venezuelans understand their rights, including their rights to accessing healthcare. A rights-based approach means building bodily autonomy into every stage of GBV and SRHR services, without resorting to assumptions about managing fertility or what choices a service user ought to make. Across GBV and SRHR, there is a clear need to respond to how affected people are coming to grips with these issues, rather than how humanitarian organisations think they should, with better communication and multisectoral approaches that incorporate health, justice, livelihoods and other areas.

Humanitarian actors also must accept that they do not exist outside of gender norms themselves. The work ahead is not just a question of acknowledging norms among affected populations, but of recognising that humanitarian action also intervenes in that same social terrain, shaping and being shaped by gendered norms, expectations and power relations. This can be seen in how humanitarians make risk assessments and ascribe vulnerabilities, especially related to women-headed households and

<sup>19</sup> This is in keeping with research on gender norms among Colombian IDPs (Rubiano-Matulevich, 2021), which also found a misalignment between changing attitudes (norms) and behaviours (roles).

GBV; the deployment of the nuclear family as a unit of analysis and distribution; and the presumption of caring roles for women and reliance on that labour to fill gaps in provision. An understanding of intersectionality is also severely lacking, betraying an assumption that gender alone can stand as a marker of needs, challenges and opportunities for entire groups of people. Venezuelans are largely perceived as a homogeneous group, with little acknowledgement of the gendered and compounding but nonetheless distinctive obstacles faced by people with diverse sexualities and gender identities, people with disabilities or Indigenous and Afro-descendent groups.<sup>20</sup>

Ultimately, what is needed is profound change in terms of how gender-responsive humanitarian action is understood and put into practice, rather than more piecemeal changes and add-on approaches. This rethink will necessitate engagement with humanitarian principles and how they are interpreted when it comes to gender-responsive and inclusive humanitarian action. Meanwhile, there is indeed a complex political terrain to be navigated; for example, humanitarian 'neutrality' cannot mean silence on the critical need for safe abortion care. Similarly, some of the humanitarian actors saw themselves as restrained by the conviction that targeted approaches were a deviation from impartiality, whereas the opposite is in fact true – tailoring approaches means meeting the needs of a diverse population more effectively and equitably. Affected people may have many needs in common, but they also confront challenges that may be entirely different and require specialised interventions to support their safety, well-being and rights.

# 5.1 Recommendations for gender-responsive humanitarian action for Venezuelans in Colombia

As long as humanitarian actors perceive tailored approaches as conflicting with a principled approach, that perception will continue to limit commitment to gender responsiveness and thus effectiveness, appropriateness and a 'do no harm' approach. The potential for humanitarian response to be truly transformative, let alone feminist, is also bound to be limited. The following recommendations aim to strengthen participation and consultation, service delivery and the design of programmes, based on the experiences and perspectives of Venezuelans who participated in this study. Most of them are aimed at international humanitarian organisations, although many apply also to humanitarian programmes run by local and national authorities and organisations.

<sup>20</sup> Interestingly, some humanitarians interviewed referenced programming targeted at the gender-specific needs of the Wayuú and Yukpa, two Indigenous populations that live in the border regions between Colombia and Venezuela. This could provide interesting learning about tailored responses. No interviewees mentioned any gender interventions designed with the needs of Afro-descendent populations or those with disabilities in mind, and there were few interventions for people with diverse SOGIESC.

- Strengthen consultation with the displaced Venezuelan population of all genders but
  especially of women, girls and gender-diverse people on their priorities and the design and delivery
  of programmes by national and international organisations, civil society and the government. Create
  and strengthen decision-making roles and leadership for Venezuelans, and especially for women, girls
  and people with diverse SOGIESC, within humanitarian programme planning and delivery.
- Adopt an inclusive understanding of gender itself that accounts not just for the perceived vulnerabilities of cisgender women and girls, but rather for the varied concerns of women, girls, men, boys and people with diverse SOGIESC in all their diversity. Use this understanding in the assessment of risks, needs, challenges, opportunities and priorities in consultation with affected populations.
- Continue to support and expand the collection, analysis and use of disaggregated data
  on sex, gender, SOGIESC, age, disability and migratory status to inform better policy and practice,
  in keeping with Colombian government commitments under its Guide to Inclusive Statistical Data
  (DANE, 2020). Recognising that population groups are not homogeneous is crucial to identifying
  their needs and life experiences. Thus, this should be reflected even in the statistical processes of
  data collection, to know the inequality gaps within population groups based on their intersections.
- Work with national and local organisations that know the context and are already engaged in supporting Venezuelans to design and deliver gender-focused programmes in partnership. Prioritise organisations that are led by displaced Venezuelans, women, gender-diverse people, people with disabilities and/or Indigenous and Afro-descendent people. Rather than simply providing referral pathways to their services, support the expansion and development of these organisations' capacities and services with funding and by including them in decision-making spaces.
- Support comprehensive SRHR for Venezuelans by implementing the MISP (Profamilia and IPPF, 2019) and ensuring services are rights-based and built on core concepts of reproductive choice, pleasure, consent and bodily autonomy. Provide services that are inclusive, non-paternalist and built on an understanding of intersecting marginalisations, especially related to diverse SOGIESC, disability or Indigenous and Afro-descendent identities. Support the full range of SRHR services, including (but not limited to) contraceptive, prenatal, fertility and safe abortion care, as well as comprehensive sexuality education.
- Work with national and local authorities to facilitate the ongoing transition from humanitarian work to long-term sustainable and financially supported integration into national services. For SRHR particularly, expand the capacity of national and local service providers to streamline referral pathways and meet gendered needs through funding and dedicated personnel. This strengthening should be evidenced in efforts to achieve the last objective of the MISP that is, to plan for comprehensive sexual and reproductive health services to become part of primary healthcare as soon as possible (Profamilia and IPPF, 2019).
- Treat GBV and other gendered harms as immediate and life-threatening concerns to be addressed from the outset of crisis response (IASC, 2015). In keeping with the IASC GBV Guidelines, assume that GBV and other gendered impacts are occurring regardless of the presence or absence of data confirming them. The Cosas de Mujeres project is an example of best practice here (Ladysmith and SEG, 2021).
- Integrate not just protection but also livelihoods, health, justice and other areas into
   GBV response and vice versa. Develop more holistic and interdisciplinary referral pathways for

survivors of GBV, including intrafamilial violence and IPV, that account for the multifaceted impacts and drivers of GBV. An example of good practice here is Fundación Mujer y Futuro's (FMF) *ruta de protección*, or 'protection route', which provides maps and information on the risks of the journey and rights and services in Colombia to women and girls who are migrating to Venezuela on foot as *caminantes* (Sissons, 2019). According to key informants, safe transportation is also provided where possible, and provision of SRHR services, including prenatal care and abortion through Profamilia. Ensure awareness of these pathways among diverse groups, regardless of gender.

- Support the Colombian state to facilitate access to information for Venezuelans to navigate Colombian systems (Profamilia, 2019, 2020; Consejo Danés para Refugiados, 2022a;
   b). Ensure the provision of timely and quality information so that Venezuelans know their rights, how to access them, and from whom they can and should demand them. This could be done through communication with communities approaches and by sharing information on government programmes and policies with those who access humanitarian services.
- Focus livelihoods programming on the barriers to obtaining work, rather than the work itself. Make childcare services a foundational part of livelihood and economic justice programming, by building on and strengthening existing infrastructure, including through the ICBF, so as not to overburden women who take on a higher proportion of care work. Help Venezuelans seeking to regularise their status and have their credentials recognised in order to access the formal job market.
- Increase emphasis on and investment in learning and further research on the social, economic and cultural context for displaced Venezuelans in Colombia, as a key element of a 'do no harm' approach, including on pre-existing and evolving gendered norms, roles and power relations; their influence in all areas of life; and how they shape experiences of displacement. Ensure that this learning shapes the design of programmes and interventions in all areas. Conduct knowledge, attitudes and practice assessments on gender and other intersecting diversity issues with aid workers and populations affected by crisis, disseminating the results across the response.

## References

- Abuelafia, E. (2020) Migración en la region andina: impacto de la crisis y expectativas en el mediano plazo. Washington, DC: IDB (https://publications.iadb.org/publications/spanish/document/ Migracion-en-la-region-andina-Impacto-de-la-crisis-y-expectativas-en-el-mediano-plazo.pdf).
- ACAPS Assessment Capacities Project (2021) The caminantes: needs and vulnerabilities of Venezuelan refugees and migrants travelling on foot. Geneva: ACAPS (www.acaps.org/country/ venezuela/crisis/complex-crisis).
- Alexander-Scott, M., Bell, E. and Holden, J. (2016) 'Shifting social norms to tackle violence against women and girls (VAWG)'. DFID Guidance Note. London: VAWG Helpdesk (www.oecd.org/dac/ gender-development/VAWG%20HELPDESK\_DFID%20GUIDANCE%20NOTE\_SOCIAL%20 NORMS\_JAN%202016.pdf).
- Anzorena, C. (2008) 'Estado y división sexual del trabajo: las relaciones de género en las nuevas condiciones del mercado laboral' *Utopía y praxis latinoamericana* 13(41): 47–68 (http://ve.scielo. org/scielo.php?script=sci\_arttext&pid=S1315-52162008000200003).
- Armario, C. (2019) 'Venezuela crisis pushes women into "forced motherhood". AP News, 21 August (https://apnews.com/article/ap-top-news-international-news-caribbean-health-venezuela-766e856 1ee204965b5e11661119ac5c3).
- Bahar, D. and Dooley, M. (2019) 'Venezuela refugee crisis to become the largest and most underfunded in modern history'. Washington DC: Brookings Institution (www.brookings.edu/blog/ up-front/2019/12/09/venezuela-refugee-crisis-to-become-the-largest-and-most-underfunded-inmodern-history).
- BBC British Broadcasting Corporation (2022) 'Colombia decriminalises abortion in first 24 weeks', 22 February (www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-60477700).
- Beltrán, W.M. and Creely, S. (2018) 'Pentecostals, gender ideology and the peace plebiscite: Colombia 2016' Religions 9(12): 1-19 (www.mdpi.com/2077-1444/9/12/418).
- Biroli, F. and Caminotti, M. (2020) 'The conservative backlash against gender in Latin America' Politics and Gender 16(S1) (https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X20000045).
- Bizzarri, M., Cano Vinas, M., Khogali, H. et al. (2020) Inter-agency humanitarian evaluation on gender equality and the empowerment of women and girls – case study: Colombia. Geneva: IASC.
- Butt, A.P., Jayasinghe, N. and Zaaroura, M. (2019) Integrating gender in research planning. Oxford: Oxfam (https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/integrating-gender-in-researchplanning-620621/).
- Calderón-Jaramillo, M., Parra-Romero, D., Forero-Martínez, L.J. et al. (2020) 'Migrant women and sexual and gender-based violence at the Colombia-Venezuela border: A qualitative study' Journal of Migration and Health 1-2: 100003 (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmh.2020.100003).

- Caribe Afirmativo and Mercy Corps (2021) Desafiar la incertidumbre: fragmentos de vida y trayectorias de personas venezolanas LGBT+ en situación de movilidad humana, en Colombia.

  Barranquilla: Caribe Afirmativo (https://caribeafirmativo.lgbt/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/desafiar-incertidumbre.pdf).
- **Carrillo Hernández, E.** (2014) 'Madres migrantes y sustracción familiar: Vulnerabilidad y violación de los derechos humanos de mujeres e infantes en contextos de migración' *Región y sociedad* 26(60): 271–291 (www.scielo.org.mx/scielo.php?script=sci\_arttext&pid=S1870-39252014000300009&lng=es&tlng=es).
- **Centro de Derechos Reproductivos** (2017) *Factsheet: the Global Gag Rule and human rights.* New York: Centro de Derechos Reproductivos (https://reproductiverights.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/GLP-GGR-FS-0118-Web\_2-1.pdf).
- Centro de Derechos Reproductivos (2020) Una radiografía sobre la violencia reproductiva contra mujeres y niñas durante el conflicto armado colombiano. New York and Bogotá: Centro de Derechos Reproductivos (https://reproductiverights.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Violencia-Reproductiva-en-el-conflicto-armado-colombiano.pdf).
- **Céspedes-Báez, L.M.** (2016) 'Gender panic and the failure of a peace agreement' *AJIL Unbound* 110: 183–187 (https://doi.org/10.1017/S2398772300003044).
- **Chavez, A.** (2020) 'Venezuelan women: the unseen victims of the humanitarian crisis' *New Atlanticist*, 5 March (www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/venezuelan-women-the-unseen-victims-of-the-humanitarian-crisis).
- **Collins, J.** (2021) 'Closed borders aren't stopping Venezuelan migration, they're just making it more dangerous' *The New Humanitarian*, 27 May (www.thenewhumanitarian.org/newsfeature/2021/5/27/hunger-and-COVID-19-drive-venezuelans-to-take-more-dangerous-routes-out).
- **Collins, T. and Daly, R.** (2020) 'Reconstructing Racialised Femininity: Stories from Venezuelan migrant women' *Migration and Development*: 1–19 (https://doi.org/10.1080/21632324.2020.1809283).
- **Colombia Diversa** (2021) *Nothing to celebrate*. Bogotá: Colombia Diversa (https://colombiadiversa. org/c-diversa/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/Nothing-to-Celebrate\_-Colombia-Diversa\_-2020-report-ENG-2.pdf).
- **Congreso de Colombia** (2000) 'Ley 599 de 2000 (julio 24) por la cual se expide el Código Penal' (https://www.oas.org/dil/esp/codigo\_penal\_colombia.pdf).
- **Consejo Danés para Refugiados** (2022a) Acceso a la afiliación al sistema de salud colombiano por parte de la población refugiada y migrante en el Distrito de Barranquilla. Bogotá: Consejo Danés para Refugiados (https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/colombia-acceso-la-afiliaci-n-al-sistema-desalud-colombiano-por-parte-de-la-poblaci).
- Consejo Danés para Refugiados (2022b) Barreras en el acceso a salud de la población refugiada y migrante venezolana en Riohacha y Maicao, La Guajira. Bogotá: Consejo Danés para Refugiados (https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/colombia-barreras-en-el-acceso-salud-de-la-poblaci-n-refugiada-y-migrante-venezolana).
- **Cordaro, F.** (2020) 'Necesidades en salud de las migrantes venezolanas en Barranquilla' *Revista Internacional de Cooperación y Desarrollo* 2(7): 29–43 (https://doi.org/10.21500/23825014.4948).
- **Daigle, M.** (2022) *Gender, power and principles in humanitarian action*. London: ODI (https://odi.org/en/publications/gender-power-and-principles-in-humanitarian-action/).

- **Daigle, M., Duffy, D. and López, D.** (2022) 'Abortion access and Colombia's legacy of civil war: between reproductive violence and reproductive governance' *International Affairs* 98(4): 1423–1448 (https://doi.org/10.1093/ia/iiac116).
- **DANE** (2020) *Guía para la inclusión del Enfoque Diferencial e Interseccional en la producción estadística*. Bogotá: DANE (www.sen.gov.co/files/sen/novedades/20201014/2020\_10\_09\_GUIA\_EDI.pdf).
- **DANE** (2021) *Encuesta Pulso de la Migración*. Bogotá: DANE (www.dane.gov.co/files/investigaciones/boletines/pulso-migracion/presentacion-ext-pulso-migracion-jul21-ago21.pdf).
- **DANE and Ladysmith** (2021) *Poblacion migrante venezolana en Colombia, un panorama con enfoque de género*. Bogotá: DANE (www.dane.gov.co/index.php/servicios-al-ciudadano/servicios-informacion/serie-notas-estadisticas).
- **Desrosiers, A., Betancourt, T., Kergoat, Y. et al.** (2020) 'A systematic review of sexual and reproductive health interventions for young people in humanitarian and lower-and-middle-income country settings' *BMC Public Health* 20(666): 1–22 (https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-020-08818-y).
- **Dolan, C.** (2015) 'Letting go of the gender binary: charting new pathways for humanitarian interventions on gender-based violence' *International Review of the Red Cross* 96(894): 485–501 (https://international-review.icrc.org/sites/default/files/irrc-894-dolan.pdf).
- **Elfenbein, R.** (2019) Engendering revolution: women, unpaid labor, and maternalism in Bolivarian Venezuela. Austin: University of Texas Press.
- Flórez-García, V.A., Giraldo-Gartner, V., Bojorquez-Chapela, I. et al. (2020) 'Utilización de anticonceptivos en población migrante: el caso de las gestantes migrantes venezolanas en dos ciudades receptoras de la costa norte de Colombia' *Revista Facultad Nacional de Salud Pública* 38(3): 1–10 (https://doi.org/10.17533/udea.rfnsp.e339274).
- **Fuentes, L. and Cookson, T.P.** (2020) 'Counting gender (in)equality? A feminist geographical critique of the "gender data revolution" *Gender, Place & Culture* 27(6): 881–802 (www. tandfonline.com/action/showCitFormats?doi=10.1080%2F0966369X.2019.1681371).
- GAPS Gender Action for Peace and Security, CARE and Genfami (2021) Now and the future: gender equality, peace and security in a Covid-19 world. Colombia. London: GAPS (https://gaps-uk.org/now-and-the-future-gender-equality-peace-and-security-in-a-covid-19-world-colombia).
- **GIFMM and R4V** (2021a) *COVID-19 Joint Needs Assessment. December 2020.* Bogotá: GIFMM (https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/gifmm-colombia-covid-19-joint-needs-assessment-december-2020).
- **GIFMM and R4V** (2021b) *Cuarta ronda de evaluación de necesidades. Piloto Norte de Santander en los municipios de Cúcuta y Los Patios.* Bogotá: GIFMM (www.r4v.info/es/document/gifmm-colombia-evaluacion-conjunta-de-necesidades-piloto-en-norte-de-santander-2021).
- **GIFMM and R4V** (2021c) Evaluación conjunta de necesidades para población pendular. Junio–Julio 2021. Round 1. Bogotá: GIFMM (www.r4v.info/es/document/gifmm-colombia-evaluacion-conjunta-de-necesidades-para-poblacion-pendular-junio-julio-2021).
- **GIFMM and R4V** (2021d) *GIFMM Joint Needs Assessment. Round 1 2021 Overview.* Bogotá: GIFMM (www.r4v.info/es/document/gifmm-colombia-summary-joint-needs-assessment-round-1-2021).
- **GIFMM and R4V** (2021e) 'Resumen Situacional Octubre 2021'. Bogotá: GIFMM (www.r4v.info/es/document/gifmm-colombia-resumen-situacional-octubre-2021-es).

- Global Girl Project (2021) 'Putting your money where your mouth is: the problem with NGO funding and doing it differently' (www.globalgirlproject.org/blog/2021/12/7/ngo-funding).
- González Vélez, A.C., Bohórquez Monsalve, V., Castro González, L. et al. (2016) Las causales de la ley y la causa de las mujeres: La implementación del aborto legal en Colombia—10 años profundizando la democracia. Bogotá: La Mesa por la Vida y la Salud de las Mujeres (https:// clacaidigital.info/handle/123456789/805).
- Guttmacher Institute (2021) 'The Global Gag Rule and the Helms Amendment: dual policies, deadly impact'. Factsheet. New York: Guttmacher Institute (www.guttmacher.org/fact-sheet/ggr-helms-amendment).
- Ham, A., García, S., Dedios, M.C. et al. (2022) Social protection responses to forced displacement in Colombia. ODI report. London: ODI (https://odi.org/en/publications/social-protectionresponses-to-forced-displacement-in-colombia/).
- Heidari, S., Onyango, M.A. and Chynoweth, S. (2019) 'Sexual and reproductive health and rights in humanitarian crises at ICPD25+ and beyond: consolidating gains to ensure access to services for all' Sexual and Reproductive Health Matters 27(1): 25–28 (https://doi.org/10.1080/26410397.2019.1676513).
- Holloway, K., Stavropoulou, M. and Daigle, M. (2019) Gender in displacement: the state of play. London: ODI (https://odi.org/en/publications/gender-in-displacement-the-state-of-play/).
- **HPG** (2019) 'HPG Integrated Programme 2019–2021: inclusivity and invisibility in humanitarian action'. London: ODI (https://odi.org/en/about/our-work/hpg-integrated-programme20192021inclusivity-and-invisibility-in-humanitarian-action/).
- Hynes, M.E., Sterk, C.E., Hennink, M. et al. (2015) 'Exploring gender norms, agency and intimate partner violence among displaced Colombian women: A qualitative assessment' Global Public Health 11(1-2): 17-33 (https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/26268668/).
- IASC Inter-Agency Standing Committee (2015) Guidelines for integrating gender-based violence interventions in humanitarian action: reducing risk, promoting resilience and aiding recovery. Geneva: IASC (https://gbvguidelines.org/en/).
- ICBF Colombian Institute of Family Welfare (2020) ICBF y ACNUR firman acuerdo para fortalecer atención a niños migrantes de Venezuela'. Bogotá: ICBF (www.icbf.gov.co/noticias/icbfy-acnur-firman-acuerdo-para-fortalecer-atencion-ninos-migrantes-de-venezuela).
- ICG International Crisis Group (2021) The pandemic strikes: responding to Colombia's mass protests. Latin America Report No. 90. Brussels: ICG (www.crisisgroup.org/latin-americacaribbean/andes/colombia/090-pandemic-strikes-responding-colombias-mass-protests).
- IDMC Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (2021) 2021 Internal Displacement Index report. Geneva: IDMC (www.internal-displacement.org/publications/internal-displacement-index-2021-report).
- **Index Mundi** (n.d.a) Historical data graphs per year, Colombia total fertility rate (www.indexmundi. com/g/g.aspx?v=31&c=co&l=en).
- **Index Mundi** (n.d.b) Historical data graphs per year, Venezuela total fertility rate (www.indexmundi. com/g/g.aspx?c=ve&v=31&l=en).
- IPC-IG International Policy Centre for Inclusive Growth, UNICEF LACRO UN Children's Fund Regional Office for Latin America and the Caribbean and WFP - World Food **Programme** (2021) Social protection and Venezuelan migration in Latin America and the

- IPPF International Planned Parenthood Federation (2008) Sexual rights: an IPPF declaration. London: IPPF (www.ippf.org/resource/sexual-rights-ippf-declaration).
- **Jacobson, L., Regan, A., Heidari, S. et al.** (2020) 'Transactional sex in the wake of Covid-19: sexual and reproductive health and rights of the forcibly displaced' *Sexual and Reproductive Health Matters* 28(1): 77–80 (https://doi.org/10.1080/26410397.2020.1822493).
- **Jerena Montiel, E.** (2021) 'La Bogotá de los migrantes venezolanos: un context de recepción en tiempos de pandemia y crisis social'. Observatorio migrante blog. Mexico City: Nexos (https://migracion.nexos.com.mx/2021/05/la-bogota-de-los-migrantes-venezolanos-un-contexto-de-recepcion-en-tiempos-de-pandemia-y-crisis-social/).
- **Kalyanpur, A.** (2019) *CARE rapid gender analysis. Latin America and Caribbean: Venezuelan migrants and refugees in Colombia.* Geneva: CARE (https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/care-rapid-gender-analysis-latin-america-caribbean-venezuelan-migrants-refugees).
- **Ladysmith and SEG** (2021) 'Gender data brief no. 6'. Cúcuta: Ladysmith and SEG (https://genderdatakit.org/briefs/).
- **Levine, S.** (2020) Changing gender relations on return from displacement to the newly merged districts of Pakistan. London: ODI (https://odi.org/en/publications/changing-gender-relations-on-return-from-displacement-to-the-newly-merged-districts-of-pakistan/).
- **Liebowitz, D. and Zwingel, S.** (2014) 'Gender equality oversimplified: using CEDAW to counter the measurement obsession' *International Studies Review* 16(3): 362–389 (https://doi.org/10.1111/misr.12139).
- **López Castañeda, D. and Myrttinen, H.** (2014) Re-examining identities and power: gender in peacebuilding in Colombia. London: International Alert (www.international-alert.org/publications/rethinking-gender-peacebuilding-colombia/).
- **Martinez, M.** (2019) 'Inside the Colombian "war hospital" treating Venezuela's pregnancy crisis'. The New Humanitarian, 27 November (www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2019/11/27/Venezuela-Colombia-pregnant-women-birth-reproductive-rights-migration-Cucuta-maternal-care-migrants-refugees).
- **Meertens, D.** (2004) 'A life project out of turmoil: displacement and gender in Colombia' in P. Essed, G. Frerks and J. Schrijvers (eds) *Refugees and the transformation of societies: Agency, policies, ethics and politics*, pp. 69–80.
- **Migración Colombia** (2021) 'Distribución de venezolanos en Colombia 2021'. Bogotá: Migración Colombia (www.migracioncolombia.gov.co/infografias/distribucion-de-venezolanos-en-colombia-corte-31-de-agosto-de-2021).
- **Miller, S. and Panayotatos, D.** (2019) A fragile welcome: Ecuador's response to the influx of Venezuelan refugees and migrants. Washington, DC: Refugees International.
- **Mixed Migration Centre** (2020) *Urban mixed migration Bogota case study*. Bogotá: Mixed Migration Centre (https://mixedmigration.org/resource/urban-case-study-bogota/).

- Mixed Migration Centre (2021) '4Mi snapshot: access to health services for Venezuelans in Colombia and Peru during the COVID-19 pandemic'. Bogotá: Mixed Migration Centre (https:// mixedmigration.org/resource/4mi-snapshot-access-to-health-services-for-venezuelans-incolombia-and-peru-during-the-covid-19-pandemic/).
- Mojica Acevedo, E.C., Espinel Rubio, G.A., Herrera Leal, M.L. and Camargo Pardo, A.C. (2020) 'Dimensiones de la migración pendular colombo-venezolana. Caso Cúcuta-San Antonio del Táchira' in F.A. Aliaga Sáez and A. Flórez de Andrade (eds) Dimensiones de la migración en Colombia, pp. 305–323 (https://repository.usta.edu.co/bitstream/handle/11634/34076/Parte2casosC apitulo2dimensiones2o2oWilliamMejia.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y).
- Moussié, R. (2016) Child care from the perspective of women in the informal economy. Manchester: WIEGO (www.wiego.org/sites/default/files/resources/files/WIEGO\_childcare-informal-economy.pdf).
- Murfet, T. and Baron, R. (2020) An unequal emergency: CARE rapid gender analysis of the refugee and migrant crisis in Colombia, Ecuador, Peru and Venezuela. Geneva: CARE (www.careinternational.org/files/files/ENG\_LAC\_Regional\_VZ\_RGA\_FINAL\_compressed.pdf).
- NRC Norwegian Refugee Council (2021) 'Colombia: conflict persists five years after peace deal'. Oslo: NRC (www.nrc.no/news/2021/november/colombia-conflict-persists-five-years-after-peace-deal/).
- **Panayotatos, D.** (2019) Supporting solidarity: why the world must bolster Colombia's response to the Venezuelan displacement crisis. Washington, DC: Refugees International (www. refugeesinternational.org/reports/2019/12/19/supporting-solidarity-why-the-world-must-bolstercolombias-response-to-the-venezuelan-displacement-crisis).
- Parsons, V. (2020) 'Gender-based lockdown rules that fuelled rise in violence against transgender people to be lifted.' Pink News, 10 May (www.pinknews.co.uk/2020/05/10/colombia-bogota-mayorlifts-gender-based-lockdown-rules-violence-transgender-lgbt/).
- Paz Noguera, B., Alpala Ramos, O. and Villota Vivas, E. (2021) 'Analysis of Venezuelan migration in the city of Pasto: characteristics and perceptions of migrants' *Tendencias* 22(1): 71–94 (https://doi. org/10.22267/rtend.202102.155).
- Perrin, N., Marsh, M., Clough, A. et al. (2019) 'Social norms and beliefs about gender based violence scale: A measure for use with gender based violence prevention programs in low-resource and humanitarian settings' Conflict and Health 13(1): 1-12 (https://conflictandhealth.biomedcentral. com/articles/10.1186/s13031-019-0189-x).
- Profamilia and IPPF (2019) Evaluation of unmet sexual and reproductive health needs of the Venezuelan migrant population in four cities of the Colombian-Venezuelan border: Arauca, Cúcuta, Riohacha, and Valledupar. Bogotá: Profamilia (https://profamilia.org.co/wp-content/ uploads/2019/05/Evaluation-of-the-sexual-and-reproductive-health-needs.pdf).
- **Profamila and USAID** (2020) Health services inequalities affecting the Venezuelan migrant and refugee population in Colombia: how to improve the local response to the humanitarian emergency? Bogotá: Profamilia (http://profamilia.org.co/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Healthservices-inequalities-affecting-the-Venezuelan-migrant-and-refugee-population-in-Colombiahow-to-improve-the-local-response-to-the-humanitarian-emergency.pdf).
- Ray, J. (2017) Venezuela's descent: least safe country in the world. Washington, DC: Gallup (https:// news.gallup.com/poll/214988/venezuela-descent-least-safe-country-world.aspx).

- **REACH** (2019) *Venezuelan migration in Colombia*. Geneva: REACH (www.reachresourcecentre.info/country/colombia/cycle/630/).
- **Reuters** (2021) 'Venezuela to introduce 1-million-bolivar bill as inflation persists', 6 March (www. reuters.com/article/venezuela-economy-idUSL2N2L401H).
- **Rivillas-García, J.C., Cifuentes-Avellaneda, J., Ariza-Abril, J.S. et al.** (2021) 'Venezuelan migrants and access to contraception in Colombia: A mixed research approach towards understanding patterns of inequality' *Journal of Migration and Health*, 3: 100027 (www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2666623520300271).
- **R4V** (2019) Regional Refugee and Migrant Response Plan (RMRP) 2020 for refugees and migrants from Venezuela. Panama City: R4V (www.iom.int/sites/default/files/country/docs/venezuela/72254.pdf).
- **R4V** (2020) Regional Refugee and Migrant Response Plan (RMRP) 2021 for refugees and migrants from Venezuela. Panama City: R4V (https://data2.unhcr.org/es/documents/download/82927).
- **R4V** (2021) Regional Refugee and Migrant Response Plan (RMRP) 2022. Panama City: R4V (www.r4v. info/en/document/rmrp-2022).
- **R4V** (2022) 'Venezuelan refugees and migrants in the region'. Panama City: R4V (https://reliefweb.int/map/colombia/latin-america-and-caribbean-venezuelan-refugees-migrants-region-jan-2022).
- **Rubiano-Matulevich, E.** (2021) Do gender norms become less traditional with displacement? The case of Colombia. Washington, DC: World Bank (https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/36473).
- **Sánchez-Garzoli, G.** (2016) 'Civil society is Colombia's best bet for constructing peace' *WOLA*, 4 April (www.wola.org/analysis/civil-society-is-colombias-best-bet-for-constructing-peace/).
- **Selee, A. and Bolter, J.** (2022) 'Colombia's open-door policy: an innovative approach to displacement?' *International Migration* 60(1): 113–131 (https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/imig.12839).
- **Sissons, C.** (2019) 'Cash on the move: supporting Venezuelan migrants in Colombia'. Oxford: Oxfam (https://views-voices.oxfam.org.uk/2019/08/cash-on-the-move-supporting-venezuelan-migrants-in-colombia).
- **Stavropoulou, M.** (2019) *Gender norms, health and well-being.* London: ODI (https://odi.org/en/publications/gender-norms-health-and-well-being/).
- Steele, A. (2017) Democracy and displacement in Colombia's civil war. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- UN OCHA United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (2019) 'Regional refugee and migrant response plan (for refugees and migrants from Venezuela) – appeal summary'. Financial Tracking Service. New York: OCHA (https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/726/summary).
- **UN OCHA** (2021) 'Refugee and migrant response plan for Venezuela 2021 (RMRP)'. Financial Tracking Service. New York: OCHA (https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/1021/summary).
- **UNHCR UN Refugee Agency** (2019a) *Global Trends Forced Displacement in 2018*. Geneva: UNHCR (www.unhcr.org/globaltrends2018/).
- **UNHCR** (2019b) 'Venezuelans risk life and limb to seek help in Colombia', 5 April. Geneva: UNHCR (www. unhcr.org/news/latest/2019/4/5ca71c3a4/venezuelans-risk-life-limb-seek-help-colombia.html).

- Van Praag, O. and Arnson, C.J. (2020) 'A Crisis Within a Crisis: Venezuela and COVID-19'. Washington, DC: Wilson Center (www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/crisis-within-crisis-venezuelaand-covid-19).
- World Bank (2018) Migración desde Venezuela a Colombia. Washington, DC: World Bank (https:// openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/30651).
- Yapur, N. (2022) 'Venezuela breaks one of world's largest hyperinflation bouts' Bloomberg, 14 January (www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-01-14/venezuela-breaks-one-of-world-s-longesthyperinflation-bouts).
- **Zulver, J. and Idler, A.** (2020) 'Gendering the border effect: the double impact of Colombian insecurity and the Venezuelan refugee crisis' *Third World Quarterly* 41(7): 1122–1140 (www. tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01436597.2020.1744130).
- Zulver, J., Cookson, T. and Fuentes, L. (2021) 'COVID-19 and gender-based violence: reflections from a "data for development" project on the Colombia-Venezuela border' International Feminist Journal of Politics 23(2): 341–349 (www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14616742.2021.1894208).





The Humanitarian Policy Group (HPG) is one of the world's leading teams of independent researchers and communications professionals working on humanitarian issues. It is dedicated to improving humanitarian policy and practice through a combination of high-quality analysis, dialogue and debate.

Humanitarian Policy Group ODI 203 Blackfriars Road London SE1 8NJ United Kingdom

Tel: +44 (0) 20 7922 0300 Fax: +44 (0) 20 7922 0399 Email: hpgadmin@odi.org Website: odi.org/hpg